MASON CLARK

## THE RUSSIAN MILITARY'S LESSONS LEARNED IN SYRIA



INSTITUTE FOR THE



## THE RUSSIAN MILITARY'S LESSONS LEARNED IN SYRIA

MILITARY LEARNING AND THE FUTURE OF WAR SERIES



Cover: DAGESTAN, RUSSIA - AUGUST 15, 2018: Vladimir Vasilyev, acting head of the Republic of Dagestan, Russia's Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu, Colonel General Alexander Dvornikov, commander of the Russian Army's Southern Military District, and Russian Deputy Defense Minister Dmitry Bulgakov (L-R) inspect the construction of the Caspian Flotilla's infrastructure in Kaspiysk. Vadim Savitsky/Russian Defence Ministry Press Office/TASS (Photo by Vadim Savitsky/TASS via Getty Images)

All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage or retrieval system, without permission in writing or from the publisher.

©2021 by the Institute for the Study of War.

Published in 2021 in the United States of America by the Institute for the Study of War.

1400 16th Street NW, Suite 515 | Washington, DC 20036 understandingwar.org

#### ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Mason Clark is the Russia Team Lead and Research Analyst on the Russia and Ukraine portfolio at the Institute for the Study of War. His work focuses on Russian military adaptation and learning in Syria. His work has been cited by Task & Purpose, Defense One, the Kyiv Post, the New York Times, and others. He has briefed multiple senior military and civilian decision makers on Russian military development and the Kremlin's global campaigns. Mason received a B.A. with Honors in International Studies with a focus on US Foreign Policy and Russian from American University's School of International Service.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The author would like to thank the incredible team at ISW and the Critical Threats Project (CTP), without whom this report would not have been possible. As always, enormous thanks to ISW President Kim Kagan and her invaluable help situating this report in the wider debate. The author is particularly grateful for the mentorship and analytical feedback of CTP Director Fred Kagan and ISW Non-resident National Security Research Fellow Nataliya Bugayova. National Security Fellow Jennifer Cafarella provided invaluable feedback on structure and the war in Syria. Special thanks to Russia Research Assistant George Barros for his analytical support. The author would like to thank John Dunford, Amy Kramer, and Jason Zhou for their feedback and suggestions during the writing of this report. The work of former ISW interns Kayla Grose, Aidan Therrien, Aleksei Zimnitca, Michaela Walker, and Katie Flanagan contributed to the research and references in this report. ISW Russia intern Owen Lee made valuable contributions by compiling Russian writings on military learning. The author wishes to express great appreciation for the editing and production team, including Caitlin Forrest, Lisa Suchy, and Jacob Taylor. Last but not least, the author would like to thank former ISW Russia research assistants Catherine Harris and Jack Ulses for asking the author to read Russian military journals as an intern. The author would not have come close to the insight of this report without their initial encouragement and support.

#### ABOUT THE INSTITUTE

ISW is a non-partisan and non-profit public policy research organization. It advances an informed understanding of military affairs through reliable research, trusted analysis, and innovative education. It is committed to improving the nation's ability to execute military operations and respond to emerging threats in order to achieve the strategic objectives of the US around the globe.

#### THE RUSSIAN MILITARY'S LESSONS LEARNED IN SYRIA

ISW and CTP believe that superior strategic insight derives from a fusion of traditional social science research and innovative technological methods. ISW and CTP recognize that the analyst of the future must process a wide variety of information ranging from interviews and historical artifacts to high-volume structured data. ISW and CTP thank their technology partners for their support in this innovative endeavor.



Neo4j: Neo4j is a highly scalable native graph database that helps organizations build intelligent applications to meet evolving connected data challenges including fraud detection, tax evasion, situational awareness, real-time recommendations, master data management, network security, and information technology operations. Global organizations like MITRE, Walmart, the World Economic Forum, UBS, Cisco, HP, Adidas, and Lufthansa rely on Neo4j to harness the connections in their data.



Ntrepid: Ntrepid enables organizations to conduct their online activities safely. Ntrepid's Passages leverages the company's platform and fifteen-year history protecting the national security community from their most sophisticated global opponents. From corporate identity management to secure browsing, Ntrepid products facilitate online research and data collection and eliminate the threats that come with having a workforce connected to the Internet.



Linkurious: Linkurious provides graph visualization software that helps organizations detect and investigate insights hidden in graph data. Linkurious supports government agencies and global companies in a range of applications from anti-money laundering and cyber-security to medical research. Linkurious makes complex connected data easy to understand for analysts.



**Microsoft:** Microsoft helps empower defense and intelligence agencies with its deep commitments to national security, trust, innovation, and compliance. With world-class security and a wide array of cloud services designed for mission success, the Microsoft Cloud offers a cloud platform designed for flexibility and scale to strengthen partnerships and alliances, create smart work environments and installations, and optimize operations to better meet mission needs and help foster a safer, more secure world.



Sayari: Sayari is a search company, not a traditional data vendor. They build search products that allow users to find corporate, financial, and public records in hard-target countries. Sayari products cover emerging, frontier, and offshore markets, and include corporate registries, official gazettes, litigation, vital records, customs data, and real property. They collect, structure, normalize, enrich, and index this data, often making it searchable for the very first time.



BlackSky: BlackSky integrates a diverse set of sensors and data unparalleled in the industry to provide an unprecedented view of your world. They combine satellite imagery, social media, news and other data feeds to create timely and relevant insights. With machine learning, predictive algorithms, and natural language processing, BlackSky delivers critical geospatial insights about an area or topic of interest and synthesizes data from a wide array of sources including social media, news outlets, and radio communications.



**Semantic AI**: By combining semantics with entity, path, link and social network analytics, Semantic AI adds a layer of intelligence to make rapid contextual connections throughout vast amounts of disparate data. The Semantic  $AI^{\text{TM}}$  Platform is designed for augmented human intelligence in the Artificial Intelligence age. This adaptable investigation, analytics and intelligence environment allows users to quickly analyze situations, redirect investigative focus and dive deeply into the most relevant connections.

### Table of Contents

- 8 Executive Summary
- 10 Introduction
  - II The Russian Military Views Syria as a Case Study of the Future of War
  - 12 Russia's Ongoing Studies of Lessons Learned in Syria
- 14 Russia's Main Lesson from Syria: Improving Command and Control
  - 14 Russian Officers' Main Priority in Combat: Obtaining Superiority of Management
  - 16 Russia Perceives Syria as a Command-and-Control Success
  - 18 The Russian Military Seeks to Unite all Forces under the Same Command System
  - 19 Russia Faces a Generational Requirement to Develop Creativity and Initiative in Officers
  - 21 Russia is Optimizing for Coalition Operations and Deemphasizing its Successful Use of Proxy Forces
  - 23 Russian Superiority of Management Depends on Disrupting Enemy Command and Control
- 24 Russian Lessons Learned in Syria beyond Command and Control
  - 24 The Kremlin Assesses It Achieved Air Supremacy in Syria by Shaping US/NATO Actions
  - 26 Russia is Doubling Down on Precision Weapons
  - 27 Russia has Again Failed to Develop a Theory or Doctrine for Counterinsurgency
  - 28 Russia is Refining its Newfound Experience with Expeditionary Deployments
  - 29 Russia's Experience using New Equipment in Syria is Important but Overstated by Russia and the West
  - 31 The Russian Military Believes UAVs will be Crucial in Future Conflicts
  - 31 Russia Expects Urban Combat to Increase in Importance but has Not Yet Cohered a Unified Approach
- 33 The Bounded Utility of Russian Learning in Syria
  - 33 The Russian Military Prioritized Breadth of Experience over Depth of Knowledge in Syria
  - 35 The Russian Military is Omitting Several Lessons
- 37 Implications
- 40 Appendix A Russian Commanders in Syria
- 43 Endnotes

#### THE RUSSIAN MILITARY'S LESSONS LEARNED IN SYRIA

### **Executive Summary**

The Russian military identifies its deployment to Syria as the prototypical example of future war—an expeditionary deployment to support a coalition-based hybrid war. The Russian General Staff cites Syria as highlighting the need for Russia to develop a new military capability—deploying flexible expeditionary forces to carry out "limited actions" abroad. The Russian Armed Forces are applying lessons learned from their experience in Syria to shape their development into a flexible and effective expeditionary force.

The United States must avoid projecting its own modernization priorities—or those of other competitors such as China—onto Russia. The Russian military is making discrete choices to concentrate on certain learning opportunities from Syria while rejecting or deemphasizing others. These choices are optimized to support a Russian concept of operations that is distinct from both pre-Syria Russian modernization efforts and the United States' own modernization efforts.

The Russian military is using lessons learned managing an ad hoc coalition and proxy forces in Syria to inform preparations to coordinate formal coalitions in future wars. The Kremlin seeks to set conditions to ensure its next "limited action" based on Syria, as described by Chief of the Russian General Staff Valery Gerasimov, can leverage non-Russian forces. The Kremlin's preparations in this regard include practicing coalition operations in exercises and expanding Russia's international military ties—magnifying the Kremlin's power projection capabilities.

The Russian military's main lesson from Syria is the need to gain "superiority of management" in future conflicts. The Russians define superiority of management as making better decisions faster than the opponent and compelling the opponent to operate within a Russian decision framework. They assert that obtaining superiority of management will be commanders' key focus in increasingly fast and complex conflicts. The Russian military

assesses that command and control (C2) efficiency is the key predictor of success in modern and future operations. Many Russian lessons on command and control are new to Russia, not novel innovations in modern warfare, but the Russian military is effectively leveraging learning from Syria to close its gap in C2 capabilities with Western militaries.

The Kremlin optimized its deployment to Syria to instill combat experience throughout the Russian military. Gerasimov considers the Syrian civil war to be the Russian military's primary source of learning for the future of war and optimized Russian deployments to ensure as many officers as possible gained experience to contribute to this learning effort. Much of the Russian senior officer class now possesses the experience needed to contribute to the process of developing adaptations to lessons learned in Syria.

Russian military exercises since 2015 have institutionalized and refined adaptations to lessons from Syria. Russian discussions on learning from Syria evolved rapidly from 2015 to 2020, and many adaptations discussed in this report have likely been incorporated into doctrine, including in Russia's classified National Defense Plan for 2021-2025.

The Russian military's chosen adaptations to its learning from Syria pose several challenges to the United States and its allies. The United States cannot assume its ongoing modernization efforts will incidentally counter the Russian military's

changing capabilities in command and control, expeditionary warfare, and coalition warfare. The Russian military still requires extensive investment and time to implement the lessons learned from Syria. If the United States does not take action to counter these developments in the coming years, however, Russia's new toolkit of capabilities drawn from Syria will close several capability and technology gaps with the United States and NATO.

- The United States should not underestimate the Kremlin's intent to conduct expeditionary deployments modeled on its intervention in Syria. The Kremlin identifies Syria as a highly successful—and replicable—operation and conceives of expeditionary deployments as a new addition to the Kremlin's policy toolkit. The Kremlin is already applying its lessons from Syria to its involvement in Libya and Nagorno-Karabakh.
- The United States must maintain a global, flexible force posture to confront the Russian military. The United States need not deploy its own military forces everywhere the Kremlin might conduct expeditionary operations, but it must find and develop allied and partner military forces to counter the Russian threat. The Russian military threat is not confined to Europe and cannot be countered by conventional deployments alone.
- The United States must prioritize contesting Russian efforts to secure superiority of management. The United States and its allies need not copy this concept but must develop an understanding of what the Russian military sees as the key combat task of its officers—increasing the speed of their own decision making and reducing their opponents' command and control capabilities.
- The Russian military's new cadre of combat-experienced officers may transform Russian military thinking and effectiveness. Every Russian military district commander and nearly all officers above the regiment and brigade level now possess experience from Syria. The Russian military's practice of transplanting entire Russian staffs

- to Syria ensured Russian forces developed unit cohesion during advising missions.
- The Kremlin will likely leverage coalition partners more effectively in future combat operations. The United States should take steps to strengthen cooperation with NATO and extend outreach to other states to mitigate the Kremlin's ability to grow its network of military ties. The United States and its allies should also develop methods to disrupt enemy coalitions, a task the United States has not had to conduct in recent wars.

The Russian military is leveraging learning from Syria to close several capability gaps with the United States and NATO. The United States and its allies should prepare for the Russian military to further modernize several capabilities that, while not new to the United States and NATO, will empower the Russian military.

- The Russian military's prioritization of networked command systems, if achieved, will erode one of the United States and NATO's key technological advantages. The Kremlin's ongoing effort to modernize command and control systems will be a costly process, but the Russian military is already making rapid progress, testing systems in 2020 that were theoretical as recently as 2018.
- The Russian military is supporting its technological modernization of command systems with a campaign to overhaul Russian command culture. The Russian General Staff is embarking on a difficult generational effort to introduce initiative and creativity into the Russian officer corps. Future Russian officers will likely demonstrate greater creativity and flexibility than their predecessors, and the United States and its allies must avoid increasingly outdated assessments of Russian command culture rooted in the Soviet era.
- The Russian military is developing doctrines to support increased precision-strike capabilities but achieving these goals requires further costly technological investment. The United States and its allies must particularly take steps to harden logistics and command assets to mitigate the

Russian military's focus on developing capabilities to target rear areas as a key element of gaining superiority of management. The United States and its allies should additionally maintain sanctions pressure to deprive the Kremlin of the resources necessary to implement costly acquisitions programs.

• The Russian military is likely developing capabilities to challenge the use of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs). The United States and its allies should prepare to operate drones in an increasingly dangerous airspace. Modernization efforts must account for the increasing sophistication of Russian UAV and counter-UAV capabilities.

The United States and its allies must prepare to confront an increasingly effective Russian military that is intent on further developing expeditionary capabilities and using them in coalition environments. Russia is still involved in and still learning from the conflict in Syria. Additional Russian discussion and testing of ideas, not to mention further combat experience, will likely refine many of the adaptations that the Russian military is still developing from its lessons learned in Syria. The Russian military's learning from Syria is driving Russian modernization efforts; the United States must understand this learning and adaptation to confront the Kremlin effectively.

#### Introduction

The Kremlin is using its intervention in the Syrian Civil War as the foundational shaping experience for the development of the Russian Armed Forces. The Russian military is generalizing learning from Syria to inform doctrinal development and training, instilling lessons from Syria into the education of the next generation of personnel. The Russian military views its deployment to Syria as the prototypical example of future war-an expeditionary deployment to support a coalition-based hybrid war-and seeks to improve Russia's expeditionary capabilities by studying this conflict. The Russian military's chosen adaptations to lessons from Syria expose several vulnerabilities, and many ongoing developments in the Russian military are new to Russia, though not to the United States. The Russian military is nevertheless successfully capitalizing on learning from Syria to shape its development into a flexible and effective expeditionary force.

This report evaluates Russia's lessons-learned process from Syria since 2015 to inform ongoing US modernization efforts to counter the Russian Armed Forces. Russia's lessons learned in Syria remain an understudied topic. Several organizations published excellent reports on Russia's lessons learned in Syria in 2020, including the Foreign

Policy Research Institute, MITRE Corporation, and the George Marshall Center for Security Studies.1 These reports highlight many of the Russian lessons learned discussed in this report, including the identification of Syria as a prototype for future Russian expeditionary operations and the importance the Russian military places on the use of precision weapons and reconnaissance UAVs. This report highlights the Russian military's prioritization of improving command and control capabilities based on Syria-the primary focus of Russian doctrinal discussion and exercises since 2016. This report also contextualizes Russian discussion of Syria in broader Russian discussions of the future of war, the subject of ISW's previous report in this series.2 The Russian military's institutionalization of lessons learned in Syria and conception of the future of war poses a different threat to the United States from that presented by other competitors such as China and Iran-and the United States and its allies must prepare to counter the unique Russian threat.

The Kremlin militarily intervened in Syria in September 2015 to preserve the Assad regime and advance Russian interests in the broader Middle East.<sup>3</sup> Russian forces established air and naval bases in Hmeimim and Tartus respectively, and Russian

aircraft conducted their first strikes of the war on September 30, 2015.4 Russian forces intervened in Syria to augment faltering pro-regime forces with capabilities Assad lacked, including effective airpower, command support, and advising, to turn the tide of the war. The Russian military deployment to Syria has varied in size and composition since 2015. Russia's deployment is dominated by the Aerospace forces (VKS) but includes Special Forces, Military Police, Private Military Company (PMC) units, and a limited naval deployment. The Kremlin also deployed large numbers of Russian army officerslifted as complete staffs from their parent units-in advising and observation roles down to the battalion level alongside the Syrian Arab Army (SAA) and other pro-Assad forces. 5 These officers' experiences are the key source of Russian military learning in Syria and are the focus of an ongoing unclassified discussion in the Russian military.

#### The Russian Military Views Syria as a Case Study of the Future of War

The Russian Armed Forces view the war in Syria—both as a whole and the Russian intervention in it—as a prototypical case study of a hybrid war, as discussed in the previous report in this series, "Russian Hybrid War." Russian military writers have identified the war in Syria as an example of the changing nature of kinetic operations in relation to hybrid wars and

the Kremlin-perceived strategic threat from the West. The Russian military considers this learning experience its priority source of lessons for the development of the Russian Armed Forces. Chief of the Russian General Staff Valery Gerasimov identified Syria as a prototype of "war of the new generation" in March 2018 and called for in-depth study of the conflict to prepare for future wars. The Kremlin views its deployment to Syria as a success, with Defense

Whereas articles by
Russian officers written
before 2020 discuss the
need to institutionalize
learning from Syria,
writing in 2020 explicitly
called for officers to build
on learning from Syria.

Minister Sergei Shoigu stating in September 2020 that the deployment "strengthened Russia's prestige, strengthened its international influence, [and] neutralized the attempts of geopolitical competitors [the United States] to politically and diplomatically isolate our country," explicitly framing the Syrian war as part of US-Russia competition.

Gerasimov further identified Syria as highlighting a new typology of Russian military action in a March 2019 speech. He stated the Russian military generalized learning from Syria to "single out a new practical area for development"-promoting national interests outside Russian territory through "limited actions." The basis of this concept is the creation of a highly mobile "self-sufficient group of troops based on... one of the services of the Armed Forces." Gerasimov stated these deployments must focus on "seizing and retaining information superiority." They require advanced management and support systems and rapid and covert deployment.9 The Russian military is likely applying this model to its ongoing operations in Libya and is shaping its modernization efforts to support current and future expeditionary deployments modeled on Syria. 10

Western militaries must prepare to confront a Russian military emerging from the war in Syria as a deadlier, more effective force. The Russian military is increasingly shaping its major exercises and doctrinal revisions to institutionalize and build on lessons learned in Syria. Russian General Alexander Dvornikov, the commander of the Southern

Military District who also commanded Russian forces in Syria, highlighted that Russia's Kavkaz-2016 exercise focused on the Black Sea and Ukraine, while Kavkaz-2020 simulated a conflict similar to Syria to better incorporate lessons from "the combat experience of modern armed conflicts, primarily the Syrian one." Central Military District Commander Alexander Lapin, who commanded in Syria, claimed in August 2020 that experience from Syria "has

been supplemented with new forms and methods of using troops" and called for further development beyond lessons learned in Syria. Whereas articles by Russian officers written before 2020 discuss the need to institutionalize learning from Syria, writing in 2020 explicitly called for officers to build on learning from Syria.

#### Russia's Ongoing Studies of Lessons Learned in Syria

The Russian Ministry of Defense (MoD) is conducting both internal and public studies of the war in Syria and projections of the future of war.<sup>13</sup> Russia's unclassified lessons-learned discussion will have a greater impact on the development of the Russian Armed Forces than the internal lessons-learned

process. Unclassified publications will reach a larger audience in the Russian military than classified documents and influence the thinking of greater numbers of Russian officers. The lessons and priorities the MoD chooses to publish in respected journals and the priorities outlined by senior officers in speeches clearly demonstrate the Russian Armed Forces' priorities. The theories and development priorities the MoD chooses to publish in respected journals and the public discussion of experience from Syria by senior officers are

likely intended to reach as wide an audience as possible, dispersing lessons and perceived development priorities from Syria throughout the force.<sup>14</sup>

Open discussion of experience from Syria benefits the quality of the Russian learning process as well. The barrier to entry for authorship is lower in open-source publications than in classified discussions, which are likely limited to select groups of officers and planners. Inputs into the open discussion include officers with command experience discussing Syrian experience in military newspapers, military academics projecting the future of

conflict in military journals, lower-level officers discussing tactical insights, and retired officers and military professors providing historical contextualization for modern lessons, among others. The public discussion is also an iterative process, enabling authors to reference and learn from each other. The United States can thus learn a great deal about Russian thinking, learning, and preparations for future war from the public discussions on which this report is based even without access to the classified Russian studies.

Unclassified Russian military discussion primarily occurs in two types of sources—military doctrine journals and Kremlin-run news outlets. The Russian military mainly uses monthly journals as the forum for discussing past operations and planning future doctrine revisions. This report focuses

on two premier Russian journals, Military Thought (Voennaia Mysl') and Army Collection (Armeiskii Sbornik).

Military Thought is the official journal of the Russian General Staff and the key Russian forum for debate on doctrine and projections of the future of war. <sup>15</sup> Military Thought primarily publishes content produced by professors or students at military academies and staffers in research and planning organizations, rather than work by active-duty officers currently in command or staff positions. Their articles pre-

dominantly focus on grand strategy and the future of war. Authors commonly discuss development priorities, theoretical tactical problems, and preparations for future operations. *Military Thought* authors frame their projections as informed by recent conflicts but rarely explicitly discuss discrete operations in Syria or Ukraine. Articles in *Military Thought* often discuss specific changes to formal Russian doctrine, proposing rewritten passages on specific topics and strategic policy suggestions for the Kremlin.

The United States can
learn a great deal about
Russian thinking, learning,
and preparations for
future war from the public
discussions on which
this report is based even
without access to the
classified Russian studies.

The Russian Ministry of Defense additionally publishes Army Collection, a comparably analytical but less theoretical journal. 16 Officers currently in command or staff positions, most commonly writing on behalf of their respective military branches, produce most of the articles in Army Collection. These articles tend to emphasize tactical problems and operational planning over strategic forecasting. Army Collection articles also commonly include references to specific campaigns in Syria, and each issue includes several news items on ongoing operations.

Kremlin-run media outlets, primarily military-run newspapers, are also forums for Russian military discussion. Content within these non-journal sources can be roughly divided into three groups: transcripts of speeches and lectures by key officers, including Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu and Chief of the General Staff Valery Gerasimov; news reports on Russian actions in Syria and domestic military exercises; and interviews with Russian military personnel on their experiences in Syria.

#### These sources include:

- <u>Red Star:</u> The official newspaper of the Ministry of Defense, with a wide distribution within the Russian Armed Forces.<sup>17</sup>
- <u>VPK</u> (Military-Industrial Courier): A military newspaper that often publishes transcripts of key speeches by Russian generals, including annual speeches by Chief of the General Staff Valery Gerasimov and summaries of the learning objectives of major military exercises.<sup>18</sup>
- <u>Rossiyskaya Gazeta:</u> The official newspaper of record of the Russian government.<sup>19</sup>
- The Russian International Affairs Council: A Kremlin-run think tank founded by Vladimir Putin that publishes strategic analysis of the Syrian conflict.<sup>20</sup>
- Kremlin-run media outlets including but not limited to TVZvezda, TASS, Ria Novosti, and Kommersant: Kremlin-backed outlets that often

publish stories on Syria or domestic Russian military exercises featuring interviews with active duty and retired Russian military personnel.

This report includes a chart of Russian officers with experience commanding the Russian deployment to Syria (Appendix A). Writing by these officers on their experience in Syria guides the Russian military's public study of its lessons learned in Syria.

Analysis of the Russian perception of their lessons, capabilities, and learning priorities provides greater value to analysts seeking to understand the shape of the Russian threat to the United States than a study of the lessons Russia should have learned. The West must understand Russian perceptions of the war in Syria, as these perceptions will determine Russia's military priorities over the coming years and decades. The amount of intellectual attention and development the Russian military is applying to each lesson varies and will be discussed throughout this report. Most Russian military discourse on Syria focuses on tactical issues and minor developments. This report distills these minor learning points and focuses on assessing the most impactful Russian lessons from Syria.

The Russian military is making discrete choices, discussed throughout this report, to concentrate on certain learning opportunities from Syria while rejecting or deemphasizing others. These choices expose several gaps and potential vulnerabilities but are optimized to support a Russian concept of operations that is distinct from both pre-Syria Russian modernization efforts and the US's own modernization efforts. The United States must avoid projecting its own modernization priorities—or those of other competitors such as China—onto Russian discussions and must understand the unique strengths and weaknesses the Russian military's ongoing learning process grant the Kremlin.

## Russia's Main Lesson from Syria: Improving Command and Control

The Russian military's main lesson from Syria is the need to ensure "superiority of management" in future conflicts. In the Russian view, superiority of management-making better decisions faster than your opponents-will be commanders' key focus in increasingly fast and complex conflicts. The Russian military assesses that command and control (C2) efficiency is the key predictor of success in modern and future operations.21 Russia's modernization efforts that underpin superiority of management are similar to the United States' focus on network-centric warfare in the 1990s. Many Russian lessons on command and control are new to Russia, not novel innovations in modern warfare, but the Russian military is effectively leveraging learning from Syria to enable superiority of management to close the gap with Western militaries. This group of lessons and priorities drives Russian military development and supports all other Russian lessons learned in Syria.

The Russian military's main lesson from Syria is the need to ensure "superiority of management" in future conflicts. In the Russian view, superiority of management—making better decisions faster than your opponents—will be commanders' key focus in increasingly fast and complex conflicts.

### Russian Officers' Main Priority in Combat: Obtaining Superiority of Management

The Russian military's definitions of the internal process "command and control" and the related task of "management" are different from both US terms and pre-Syria Russian discussions. The Russian military defines command and control as an internal process conducted by commanders on one's own subordinates in combat operations. 22 Management is contrarily a recurring, cyclical process carried out on both friendly and opposing forces. Russian analysts state that management consists of three simultaneous and repeating components: commanders making a decision, reconnaissance assets gaining information about the operational environment, and executive elements carrying out decisions. 23 The Russian conception is both similar to and different from the American concept of the OODA Loop (observe-orient-decide-act). The object of this process is the entire battlespace, not just one's own troops, making achieving superiority of management a complex task involving shaping the opponent's actions.24 The OODA loop concept also focuses on constraining the enemy's ability to respond intelligently, but the Russian idea of management has all three components occurring simultaneously rather than sequentially as in the OODA loop.

The Russian military defines superiority of management as a state in which one combatant's clear advantage in the speed and accuracy of its decision making enables it to achieve its combat objectives. <sup>25</sup> Effective and rapid command and control is an internal process that is a necessary

UNDERSTANDINGWAR.ORG

but insufficient condition for the external process of achieving superiority of management. Russian writers began highlighting in 2017 that most discussions of management leave out the ideal end state of achieving superiority of management, in which the clear advantage of one side allows complete shaping of the battlespace, directly enabling the achievement of objectives.<sup>26</sup> Russian writers consider achieving superiority of management a necessary first step to enable forces to achieve other objectives-for example, stating a commander must prioritize gaining superiority of management over the opponent before prioritizing taking a territorial objective.<sup>27</sup> Much like air superiority, superiority of management is a condition that forces can gain and lose tactically, operationally, and strategically. Superiority of management requires that one side not only make decisions faster but also make correct decisions faster.

Russian officers and analysts assess that management capabilities are increasingly the deciding factor in successful military operations. Russian analysts assess that the increasing speed of combat and growing prominence of unconventional combatants in warfare will make achieving superiority of management the primary task of officers.<sup>28</sup> They assess that the need to achieve superiority of management will supersede strictly internal command and control decisions, as shaping and constraining the opponent's ability to act becomes as important as controlling one's own forces.<sup>29</sup> Military District commanders stated that the learning objectives of all major exercises in 2020 were improving management capabilities by testing unspecified new communication systems and prioritizing putting commanders into challenging situations requiring quick decision making.30 Central Military District commander Alexander Lapin asserted "competent and continuous management is the main guarantee of [a successful operation]" in August 2020.31 Russian discussions of management concentrate on the decision making phase and often include the capability of Russian forces to carry out actions better than opposing forces as a lesser and included component of successful management.32

Russian officers routinely highlight the impor-"automated modernizing systems"-a term used to describe all communication technologies intended to enable faster decision making-to support management capabilities. Russian discussions of automated control systems mirror US discussions of network-centric warfare and emphasize the need to operate all combat assets in a unified communications and command system. The Russian term "automated" refers to the use of information technology to improve the ability of officers to access information and give orders in real-time, rather than the "automation" of any process. Russian officers discuss automated control systems as essential to increase the speed of decision making by reducing the time required to access data and issue orders to subordinates. This focus on developing technologies to enable faster decision making supports the Russian military's conception of superiority of management as the ability to make correct decisions (informed by better data streams) faster than the opponent (using improved communications technology)-collectively referring to these technologies as "automated control systems." Commander of the Southern Military District Alexander Dvornikov stated in an assessment of the Kavkaz-2020 exercise that the speed of decision making depends on effective automated control systems and highlighted them as the most important new type of equipment the Russian military tested in 2020.33 Russia's automated control systems are not a novel concept, but the Russian military is concentrating its modernization efforts on closing this gap with the United States and NATO and supporting a unified conception of how to achieve victory in future wars.

Not all Russian writers use the terms "management" and "command and control" with full clarity in their writing. Some writers discuss internal "command and control" or the action of disrupting enemy command and control without directly referencing their connection to achieving superiority of management. Numerous Russian authors discuss command and control at length and include only short or implied references to command and control as a component of management, leading to several quotes and entire articles discussing command and

control rather than management. These individual unclear uses, however, do not detract from the centrality of the concept of management to Russia's lessons learned in Syria and have been clarified throughout this report.

The Russian Armed Forces discuss a variety of developmental goals and battlefield tasks, discussed throughout the following section, as supporting efforts to management capabilities, including:

- Creating a unified information space: Commanders must have a modernized system to capture, process, and distribute relevant information to achieve superiority of management.<sup>34</sup>
- Planning operations: All operational planning must be conducted with the goal of enabling forces to achieve superiority of management.<sup>35</sup>
- Achieving creativity and initiative: Decision making must be efficient, and commanders must make non-standard decisions. 36
- Organizing coalition operations: Superiority
  of management is particularly important
  and challenging in heterogeneous groups of
  forces.<sup>37</sup>
- Winning information warfare: On the battlefield, information warfare seeks to disrupt enemy control systems with the goal of enabling superiority of management.<sup>38</sup>
- Conducting electronic warfare (EW): Superiority of management is interactive with the enemy; commanders must disrupt the opponent's command structure with EW while protecting their own command and control assets.<sup>39</sup>

#### Russia Perceives Syria as a Command-and-Control Success

Russian military writers argue that Russian forces successfully demonstrated two capabilities in Syria that will be essential in future wars: I) a whole-of-government integrated command structure and 2) the ability to rapidly establish a flexible,

ad hoc, expeditionary military headquarters. The Russian military assesses that these two structures allowed it successfully to achieve superiority of management in Syria and directly enabled successful combat operations.

#### Russia's Whole-of-Government Command Structure in Syria

Gerasimov partially credits the success of Russian operations in Syria to the use of the National Defense Control Center (NDCC). The NDCC is a whole-of-government management center under the auspices of the MoD, launched in April 2014 to fill a perceived gap in Russia's central planning and foresight capabilities following the collapse of the Soviet Union that the Russian Federation needed to recover. 40 Gerasimov claimed in December 2017 that the establishment of the NDCC "dramatically changed the approach to the management of the entire military organization of the state," particularly in terms of information availability and communication.41 Russian officers consider the NDCC an automated control system on a strategic scale, acting as a central hub to enable commanders to operate in a unified data and communications space. Gerasimov later attributed the "uniqueness of the Russian operation" in Syria to the "well-structured management of a diverse group [of forces] both directly at the theater of operations and from the NDCC," demonstrating that he continued to perceive whole-of-government coordination as successful.42 Defense Minister Shoigu claimed in January 2020 that the NDCC has become "not only the center for managing the daily activities of the Armed Forces, but the coordinator of all federal departments responsible for the security of the state."43

The Kremlin risks overestimating the utility of this structure and underestimating requirements for its further development. The Kremlin might easily fall into the cognitive trap of attempting to create a single nerve center to coordinate the operations of an entire modern state. Gerasimov's speeches are likely overly optimistic. Gerasimov cited an anecdote in which he and Defense Minister Shoigu used drone footage to watch an airstrike in

Syria in real-time with the Russian commander in-theater in Syria as an example of the Kremlin's claimed ability to reliably distribute information across command structures in all cases, ensuring all elements of state power coordinate to achieve supe-

riority of management.<sup>44</sup> The Kremlin is likely overestimating its ability to coordinate aspects of the Syrian campaign from the NDCC to project it can run all future operations centrally.<sup>45</sup> The Kremlin has highlighted whole-of-government coordination as an important capability and is making advances toward that goal, but still likely requires further development.

The Necessity of a Flexible, Expeditionary Military Headquarters

The Russian Armed Forces gained important experience in Syria establishing and coordinating a flexible expeditionary military HQ. Russian officers and analysts claim the Russian HQ at Hmeimim Airbase coordinated assets across all of Syria from a single location, dividing Syria into an unstated number of zones of responsibility that at their peak were each run by operational groups of 15-20 officers co-located centrally at Hmeimim. 46 Russian writing in the open-source does not discuss the number, territorial size, or duties of these operational groups. Dvornikov praises the flexibility of the Hmeimim command structure, claiming the composition of the HQ was frequently changed based on the needs of the combat situation and Russian assets in theater. 47

The Russian Armed Forces lack a system similar to the US combatant command structure, as Russian military districts cover areas of Russia, not the globe. The Russian approach of rotating military district commanders and their staffs through Syria as discrete units, rather than establishing a continuous headquarters, achieved the Kremlin's objective of ensuring large numbers of high-echelon command staffs gained combat experience as cohesive units, but likely impeded the ability of Russian officers to develop long-term understandings of the theater of operations. This rotational and temporary deployment may have sufficed for the scale

of the deployment to Syria, but the Russian military will likely struggle to manage larger or more complex operations using a similar model of detaching commanders and staffs from their units to command ad hoc expeditionary forces.

Dvornikov generalizes from the Russian command structure in Syria that detaching headquarters from their units to command ad hoc force groupings is necessary and effective. Dvornikov stated in July 2018 that based

essary and effective. Dvornikov stated in July 2018 that based on his experience in Syria, Russia must create a common understanding of how to establish such a command structure prior to future operations. 48 Russian officers do not acknowledge the difficulty of creating an integrated headquarters without a prior standard procedure. Gerasimov's March 2019 conception of "limited deployments abroad," for example, states that the command structures for future expeditionary deployments will be created

Russian writers commonly discuss Russian command experience in Syria and necessary capabilities for the future of war synthetically. Open-source Russian military writings on Syria understandably do not detail the precise structure of the headquarters in Hmeimim or its subordinate headquarters. However, Russian discussions of generalized lessons from Syria on command and control indicate the likely capabilities that this new headquarters will have and the requirements that it will fulfill. The first of these lessons and priorities is the creation of a single command system.

on a case-by-case basis and not linked to an existing

The Kremlin has

highlighted whole-ofgovernment coordination
as an important capability
and is making advances
toward that goal, but still
likely requires further

struggle to manage more complex opera similar model of det manders and staffs units to command a ditionary forces.

Dvornikov generaliz Russian command Syria that detaching ters from their units

command structure.49

development.

### The Russian Military Seeks to Unite all Forces under the Same Command System

The Russian Armed Forces prioritize creating a single command system between units and across the levels of war to adapt to the increasing speed of modern warfare and achieve superiority of management. The Russian military assesses it must create a "unified information and control space" for all units to enable superiority of management. Russian writers use "information," in this case, to refer to data and intelligence, not the "information space" affected by information operations, and use "control space" to discuss the communications network used to carry out command and control, defined as "developing and organizing the implementation of decisions."5° This report utilizes the term "command system" for clarity and brevity. Russian planners and theorists assert that integrated command systems, not individual weapons or hardware, will be the key enabler of victory in future conflicts.<sup>51</sup> Russian writers highlight that data must be distributed among diverse groups of forces horizontally and vertically, ensuring that all commanders follow a common operating picture.<sup>52</sup> Russian planners highlight the need for better tactical communications equipment as well, specifically highlighting a lack of portable, secure communications equipment throughout the Russian Armed Forces in August 2017.<sup>53</sup>

Russian officers assert the Russian military largely achieved the goal of multi-echelon unity of command in 2020, after several years of discussing this capability as aspirational. Gerasimov repeatedly highlighted this priority in 2018 and 2019. Gerasimov stated in 2018 that the MoD was working to create structures from the military district to the regimental level to improve communication between units. He also called for "modern information and telecommunication technologies" to be used to create a unified command system. <sup>54</sup> Russia's Kavkaz-2020 exercise prioritized simulating actions "to a great depth from [the front lines]" to practice using unspecified new multi-echelon communication capabilities. <sup>55</sup> Alexander Lapin claimed

by August 2020 that the CMD successfully practiced using a single unified system "from the military district to the brigade" which was first tested during the Center-2019 exercise.<sup>56</sup>

Russian officers praise the Syrian campaign as invaluable for developing a unified command system that Russia will employ in future conflicts. Dvornikov praises the united command center at Hmeimim for shortening decision making time and linking all commanders across the country through videoconferencing.<sup>57</sup> Shoigu stated in January 2017 that Syrian experience is being used to develop unified command systems.<sup>58</sup> Gerasimov stated the new command systems tested in the Vostok-2018 military exercise incorporated experience from Syria.<sup>59</sup>

The Russian Armed Forces are actively improving joint coordination capabilities based on lessons from Syria by holding multiservice military exercises.60 This training effort is likely intended to support Gerasimov's March 2019 conception of expeditionary operations involving diverse assets from different branches and services. 61 Russian army officers frequently serve as the overall commander of Russian forces in Syria, which includes large air and naval components. 62 The Russian military anticipates officers will increasingly command similar joint deployments. Russian officers are moving to close this perceived command capabilities gap through increased military exercises and calls to develop new joint command practices. Dvornikov claimed in May 2018 that he used his experience in Syria to reorganize the Southern Military District into a joint force grouping capable of operating effectively on land, sea, and air. 63 Lapin stated he oversaw a 39-percent increase in multi-service exercises in the Central Military District from 2017 to 2018.64 Southern Military District Commander Gennady Zhidko, who additionally commanded in Syria, said the Eastern Military District's main priority in 2018 and 2019 was improving joint operations, particularly highlighting the need to improve both tactical and strategic cooperation with aviation.65 Russia's Kavkaz-2020 exercise particularly focused on testing new communication systems in joint operations.66

The Russian Armed Forces will likely face significant difficulties increasing joint coordination, however. Russian discussion of joint coordination as a new problem in Syria indicates a past failure to learn lessons about joint coordination-despite Russian discussions dating to the Soviet War in Afghanistan in the 1980s highlighting the need to improve such coordination.<sup>67</sup> Expansion of the MoD's whole of government command structure—the NDCC—to run larger operations will require more experienced leaders and a greater investment of resources than did the Syrian campaign, and the Kremlin risks taking on goals that exceed its management capabilities. Russian officers have correctly identified a need for improved communications equipment and procedures but meeting this goal will likely require a costly and time-consuming acquisition process. Russian analysts commonly highlight two competing priorities; joint forces should be controlled by a single commander, and the components of joint forces must coordinate at a lower echelon than the overall joint commander due to the increasingly mixed nature of combat groupings. 68 They attempt to resolve this tension by developing creativity and initiative.

#### Russia Faces a Generational Requirement to Develop Creativity and Initiative in Officers

Senior Russian commanders assess operations in Syria demonstrated the need to increase creativity and freedom of action among junior officers to adapt to what Russia perceives as the evolving character of war. The Russian military has highlighted the need to reverse decades of ingrained Soviet/Russian structural hierarchies. The currently excessively top-down Russian command and governance culture faces a fundamentally generational requirement to adapt.

Russian officers and analysts interestingly assert that officer creativity only became important in recent conflicts. Zhuravlev stated in May 2019 that Syria confirmed that modern battle, compared to "previous conflicts," with no precise time frame given, "requires commanders of all levels to display military ingenuity."69 Russian analysts echo Zhuravlev's framing of creativity as a new, modern requirement, stating "tactical commanders are now required to exercise independence [in hybrid wars such as Syria], which is not required for conventional warfare."70 EMD commander Zhidko similarly stated in June 2020 that "the experience of local wars and armed conflicts" demonstrated the need for commanders to "make decisions on actions in a short time" and framed this as a new development.71 They thereby accept that the regimented Soviet command structure, which discouraged initiative among junior officers, was appropriate for the wars of its time but not for today. Viewing creativity as necessary solely in unconventional combat will likely lead Russian officers to retain narrow views of decision making in many combat tasks and preclude broader transformations of command culture toward quick and creative decision making.

Unlike most lessons on command and control from Syria that Russian writers discussed as early as 2016, the need for creativity did not enter the Russian discourse until 2018. Russian officers discuss creative decision making as the antithesis of strictly following "doctrinal templates" or "cognitive stereotypes" for tasks in conventional warfare—a legacy of Soviet command culture that emphasized strategic and operational creativity but strict conformance to doctrinal tactical maneuvers.72 Lapin in May 2018 credited skills gained in Syria for preparing units for non-standard (or non-doctrinal) forms and methods of warfare. 73 Dvornikov said in July 2018 that Suheil Hassan, commander of the Syrian 25th Special Forces Division (the premier Russian proxy force formerly known as the Tiger Forces) is effective due to Hassan's creativity and willingness

The currently excessively top-down Russian command and governance culture faces a fundamentally generational requirement to adapt.

to break away from operational "templates."<sup>74</sup> Gerasimov said in November 2018 that the most effective Russian commanders in Syria are those that demonstrate creative thinking, linking this trait to their ensuing career success.<sup>75</sup>

Russian analysts additionally highlight the need for officers to incorporate feedback from their subordinates in combat to improve flexibility. Russian analysts concluded, based on observing operations in Syria, that commanders need to improve the process of "giving instructions, listening to subordinate commanders and combining [a commanders' initial instructions and feedback from subordinates]." Analysts consider this a new approach they name "constant interaction." The principle that commanders should internalize feedback and recommendations from subordinates is an important learning point. The fact that the Russian military only recognized this learning point in Syria, rather than in previous conflicts, demonstrates the difficulty Russia will likely face in changing its top-down leadership culture.

The Russian military is rapidly acting on this lesson to train and develop creativity. An internal Russian analysis of changes in Russian military exercises published by *Red Star* in April 2018 highlighted that training exercises increasingly put commanders in situations where they must "receive and analyze a large amount of information, quickly make non-standard decisions, [and] take the initiative;" Russian MoD statements on the learning objectives of exercises commonly echo this framing.<sup>77</sup> Zhidko said in March 2019 that he intends to apply his Syrian experience to developing "non-standard forms and methods of combat operations."<sup>78</sup>

The Russian Armed Forces have made the important but decades-late observation that they need to develop junior officer creativity based on experience in Syria.

Zhuravlev similarly stated in May 2019 that he pays special attention to encouraging "unconventional thinking" and avoiding cognitive stereotypes among the officers in his military district.<sup>79</sup>

The Russian military is likely grappling with the conflict between two objectives, I) centralizing all command and control across the levels of war and 2) promoting initiative below the strategic level, but is not discussing this tension openly. Russian discussions of command and control in future wars commonly stress the need for unity of intent and action across all echelons and between military and non-military assets.80 The Kremlin's key definition of a hybrid war, of which Syria is an example, is that it is a war in which all actions-including kinetic operations—are subordinate to a centrally planned and coordinated information campaign at the strategic level. Russian officers and analysts do not discuss how to reconcile promoting initiative at the tactical and operational levels with the need for all kinetic actions at these levels to support a unified strategic information campaign. This challenge may lead future Russian operations to restrict junior officer initiative to support a unified information campaign, or contrarily junior officers may disrupt the delicate information campaigns the Kremlin views as essential in modern warfare.

The Russian Armed Forces have made the important but decades-late observation that they need to develop junior officer creativity based on experience in Syria. Instilling creativity into the force is fundamentally a generational requirement. Russia can promote officers who show the rare natural skill of battlefield creativity; Gerasimov's statements indicate this process is already ongoing. However, it takes a military career spent being raised in this way of thinking—20 or 30 years—to instill it in the force. Russian writers have identified the problem and are moving quickly to alter training to develop creativity, but the process of changing the deeply formalized nature of Russian command culture will span at least a generation.

20 UNDERSTANDINGWAR.ORG

#### Russia is Optimizing for Coalition Operations and Deemphasizing its Successful Use of Proxy Forces

The Russian military's primary lesson learned from managing the pro-Assad coalition in Syria is the need to pre-plan coalitions of forces with other states, rather than replicate the patchwork of pro-Assad forces used in Syria. The Russian Armed Forces successfully adapted to managing a diverse pro-regime coalition in Syria, but do not want to replicate the experience. Previous reports in this series discuss the Kremlin's prioritization of developing a network of overlapping military coalitions to amplify its limited real power. 81 The Russian military is drawing on its learning in Syria and utilizing major exercises to practice operations leveraging these coalitions. The Russian military is developing a dangerous capability to conduct coalition operations with a wide network of other militaries in future wars.

The Russian military had difficulties managing vastly different partner forces in Syria. The Russian focus on building strong coalitions indicates disappointment with their coalition in Syria. The weakened condition of the SAA surprised the Kremlin in early 2016. Putin's initial framing of the Russian intervention focused on supporting the existing Syrian military, not managing large-scale combat operations. Several Russian analysts and officers noted the lack of effective SAA units in 2016 and 2017. Dvornikov commented in a retrospective essay on the war in Syria in July 2018 that demoralization and command inefficiency were pervasive in the SAA throughout the conflict.

Russia adapted to the weakened state of the pro-regime coalition in Syria by creating an ad hoc coalition of "all forces allied to Damascus," run from the Russian base in Hmeimim, which they assert was highly effective. 85 Dvornikov stated in July 2018 that integrated operations with militias as well as "interested states," likely referring to Iran, were essential for success in Syria. 86 Dvornikov further

claimed the diverse pro-regime forces became an effective, integrated fighting force under the unified control and planning of Russian officers, and highlighted several irregular units as effective fighting forces. <sup>87</sup> Gerasimov praised the Russian deployment in December 2017 for preparing Syrian officers to defend their territory with Russian support. <sup>88</sup>

Russian officers additionally adapted to the weaknesses of pro-Assad forces by taking an unexpected level of control over individual pro-Assad units. Russia deployed advisers throughout partner forces, did not give coalition partners command flexibility, and struggled with the low quality of pro-regime forces. Russian advisers deployed down to the tactical level, both planning and actively commanding combat operations, in contrast to preliminary plans of providing air support and combat support elements for operations commanded and carried out by the Syrian military.<sup>89</sup> Gerasimov stated in December 2017 that Russian adviser groups provided almost all functions beyond frontline combat power, including scouts, gunners, engineers, translators, and other administrative roles.90 Russian officers attempted to use traditional Russian operational approaches—most notably cauldron battles, a Russian term for encirclement operations, in the 2016 Aleppo campaign—and were frustrated by the inability of pro-regime forces to carry out operations to Russian standards.91

Russian officers did not plan for this adaptation and do not want to replicate the necessity of constructing a coalition during combat operations. Dvornikov notably stated in July 2018 Russia was "forced" to rely on militia and ad hoc forces due to the demoralization of the SAA. 92 Gerasimov stated in December 2017 that Russia adapted to enable "separate parts" of the SAA rather than support the weakened whole, as it initially planned. 93 Gerasimov further admitted it was difficult to integrate disparate pro-regime forces, rather than strictly the SAA, into the Russian command structure. 94 The Russian military seeks to mitigate these difficulties by emphasizing preplanned, formal coalitions.

Russian military planners and theorists extensively discuss the growing importance of coalition

operations. Russian assessments of Western military operations since the end of the Cold War commonly highlight the prevalence of Western coalitions. More recent discussions of the diversifying participants in war argue that conflicts increasingly involve multiple states on both sides in addition to non-state actors. Russian military professors Sergei Pechurov and Alexander Sidorin published a key article in Military Thought in April 2017 outlining Russian assessments of coalition operations.95 Pechurov and Sidorin analyze what they frame as general principles of coalition operations and lessons from observing recent NATO operations and explicitly call for Russia to improve its coalition operations in Syria and future conflicts.<sup>96</sup> Pechurov and Sidorin's article provides an excellent overview of Russian views of coalition operations that are often repeated by other analysts and active-duty officers.

Russian writers argue all military coalitions must be preplanned and require substantial command preparation, while also needing to maintain strategic flexibility. Pechurov and Sidorin argue coalition partners must create a joint command prior to the start of hostilities and that this command ought to be led by a single commander who is respected both militarily and politically.97 They stress that management styles must be reconciled between coalition members in advance. 98 This idealized concept rejects the ad hoc manner in which Russia came to lead the pro-regime coalition in Syria. Pechurov and Sidorin argue a "skillful, clearly calculated and reasoned propaganda preparation" is essential prior to the initial phase of military operations to ensure the successful outcome of the entire campaign.99 Gerasimov and senior Russian military analysts discuss the need for Russia to construct established and lasting coalitions, including the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) and a network of bilateral military cooperation agreements, to reduce the time-consuming process of constructing coalitions in the early stages of war. 100 The Russian military seeks to mitigate the need to repeat its unplanned construction of a pro-Assad coalition in future conflicts.101

Russian analysts and officers state there cannot be any discontinuity of views and goals in a coalition. 102 Pechurov and Sidorin argue that coalitions must be based on "the principles of dedication to the common cause, reliability, and firmness" in achieving these goals.103 They additionally stress that all coalition partners must be treated equally, both by respecting their objectives and treating their personnel with respect and importance to retain cohesion.104 Pechurov and Sidorin further argue that partial or informal coalitions with other actors should be avoided at all costs to avoid varied objectives. 105 They state Russia must avoid placing personnel in command of partner forces, even when militarily expedient, to avoid creating fissures in the coalition. 106 This idealized view of future coalitions seeks to avoid the unpleasant experience of Russian officers managing a pro-Assad coalition in which Russia, Iran, and the Assad regime hold often conflicting goals-though Russian writers likely cannot discuss this fact openly. 107

Russian military exercises drawing on learning from Syria prioritize operations in formal, pre-established coalitions—using lessons learned managing an ad hoc coalition in Syria to inform preparations to coordinate formal coalitions in future wars. The Russian military began emphasizing coalition training exercises in 2018. Zhidko claims the Eastern Military District's 2018 training exercises, which included Chinese and Mongolian forces, focused on creating and conducting operations with coalition groupings. 108 Lapin stated in March 2018 that the Central Military District would conduct several joint training exercises with Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) member states throughout the year; one year later, he stated that Russia is explicitly sharing its lessons from coalition operations in "modern armed conflicts" with these partner forces. 109 The Russian MoD described Vostok-2018, Russia's largest military exercise of 2018, as a "generalized Syrian experience," explicitly including coalition operations as a learning objective. 110 By late 2020, Russian military district commanders and Defense Minister Shoigu praised the "unconditional positive movement" toward effective multinational operations." All of these



Above: Marines from China take part at the International Army Games 2019 at the Khmelevka firing ground on the Baltic Sea coast in Kaliningrad Region, Russia, August 5, 2019. Photo Credit: Vitaly Nevar, Reuters

exercises focused on preplanned coalitions with conventional forces—rejecting the use of proxy forces as in Syria. The Russian military is successfully creating the capability to leverage a network of partner forces in future wars. The Kremlin's next "limited action" based on Syria, as described by Gerasimov, will likely leverage non-Russian forces—magnifying the Kremlin's power projection capabilities.

#### Russian Superiority of Management Depends on Disrupting Enemy Command and Control

Russian writers argue that efforts to disrupt enemy command and control must be integrated into all operations down to the tactical level to achieve superiority of management. The Russian conception of disrupting command and control has three main components: information warfare, electronic warfare, and kinetic strikes against enemy command structures. Russian discussion of disrupting enemy

command and control focuses on future conflicts, with little overt discussion of EW and kinetic actions in Syria, likely due to the highly sensitive nature of methods used to disrupt enemy command structures.

Russian writers openly state the Russian military currently lacks the necessary capabilities and doctrine to disrupt enemy command and control systems in future conflicts. Russian military analysts describe the disorganization of enemy management as both a process and an ideal end state, much like achieving superiority of management. 112 The overarching goal of disrupting enemy command and control is stopping the enemy's ability to coordinate different units, enabling defeat in detail. 113 Disrupting enemy command and control must be integrated into the actions of all commanders and units, rather than being treated as a discrete line of effort. II4 Russian authors highlight, however, that Russia lacks both a clear definition of "disorganization of command and control" and a single doctrinal principle for carrying it out due to the diverse assets required to achieve this effect successfully.<sup>115</sup>

Russian analysts assess the Russian military must increase investment in planning and intelligence gathering capabilities to enable commanders to disrupt enemy command and control. Russian analysts argue that identifying enemy commanders and infrastructure for targeting requires both masses of data and analytic teams to process it. Russian analysts envision this as a whole-of-government effort involving "linguists, regional experts, psychologists, economists, and financiers" in support of military specialists. Russian analysts assess this broad research should be paired with a center of gravity analysis of the specific structures of an enemy command system and how it will react to an attack. Its

Russian analysts predominantly discuss lessons on disrupting command and control in Syria through strategies to combat specifically illegal armed forces and unconventional groups that lack traditional command and control structures to disrupt. Russian analysts note only that traditional principles apply but the particularly lax communication discipline of illegal armed forces should be exploited. The Russian Armed Forces recognize they have not yet developed the command-and-control disruption capabilities they seek, unlike several other problems that they deem solved. Russia will likely heavily focus on developing these capabilities in a classified setting and prioritize learning through exercises to close this gap in learning from Syria.

## Russian Lessons Learned in Syria beyond Command and Control

The Russian Armed Forces are learning and prioritizing several other lines of effort based on experience in Syria with mixed results. The following sections discuss the lessons with the most impact on Russian thinking and the strengths and potential weaknesses of the Russian military's chosen optimizations.

#### The Kremlin Assesses It Achieved Air Supremacy in Syria by Shaping US/NATO Actions

The Russian Armed Forces prioritize enabling gaining and maintaining "air supremacy" in future conflicts and believe Russia successfully gained air supremacy in Syria. However, this claim is based on a limited definition of air supremacy that does not require the negation of enemy air capabilities—closer to what the United States would call "air superiority." Russian lessons ignore differences between Syria and Europe that could cause difficulty in contesting NATO airpower in a future

conflict. The Russian military is instead attempting to address this capability gap indirectly.

The Russian Armed Forces believe the Russian deployment to Syria demonstrated airpower is becoming more crucial than land forces. Some authors assert this is already the case now. Former Commander of the Russian Air Force Peter Deinekin claimed in September 2019 that Syria proved "air supremacy is the most important manifestation of the military power of any state." Russian analysts conducting an after-action report of Syria in January 2016 similarly argued that the initial Russian intervention demonstrated the growing importance of air forces in modern conflict, and Russian officers with command experience in Syria routinely praise the effectiveness of the Russian Air Force. 121

The Russian military asserts it achieved air supremacy in Syria. Russian General Staff researchers define air supremacy as the "decisive superiority" of one side's air forces to allow unimpeded air, ground, and naval operations, and assert victory is impossible in modern war without air supremacy. 122 This definition crucially focuses on the capability

UNDERSTANDINGWAR.ORG

of one's own forces to carry out future operations, in contrast to the US Air Force's definition of air supremacy as "that degree of control in the air wherein the opposing force is incapable of effective interference within the operational area." <sup>1123</sup>

Russia has not achieved air supremacy in Syria by the US definition. The Russian Air Force still lacks experience conducting contested air operations against an opponent willing to target Russian assets. Throughout the war in Syria, the United States has, if desired, held complete escalation dominance in the air against Russian forces. 124 Russian writers additionally ignore that Russia has not stopped US airstrikes entirely. Russia chose to not use its air-defense systems against US strikes on Assad regime facilities in retaliation for chemical attacks, and Israel regularly strikes Iranian targets in Syria without a Russian response. It is unclear from open writing if Russian analysts assess Russia could, if it attempted to, stop NATO and Israeli air operations in Syria. The Kremlin nevertheless achieved many of the effects of air supremacy through an accurate evaluation of Western will without having to incapacitate US air assets kinetically or electronically.

The Russian assessment of achieving air supremacy and preventing NATO action is rooted in the Russian concept of reflexive control. "Reflexive control" is a Russian term for shaping a stronger adversary's perceptions to make it voluntarily choose actions most advantageous to Russian objectives. Russian analysts credit Russian actions and air-defense systems with preventing a full-scale NATO inter-

vention in Syria. Russian Air Force analysts credit the S-400 system, naval air defenses, and EW with deterring US-led airpower from "invading" Syrian airspace. Lapin stated in April 2019 that this Syrian "combat experience" in the use of air-defense systems against fixed-wing targets—despite the fact Russian air-defense systems at Hmeimim and Latakia have not been effectively used in combat—must be incorporated into further

The US should not overestimate the utility of Russian experience and perceived success in Syria, as it is heavily bounded to future deployments with a similarly lax air defense environment.

development.<sup>127</sup> Russia successfully employed EW and short-range defense systems to defend against drone attacks on Hmeimim airbase, discussed further below, but never used the S-300 or S-400 air-defense systems in combat despite asserting these Russian forces gained "combat experience." Russian officers likely assess the deployment of A2AD systems and air assets to shape Western decision making constitutes "combat experience" despite not firing the systems in combat—only utilizing reflexive control.

Russian concepts of hybrid war help define success in air supremacy. The Kremlin initially defined success in Syria as preventing a perceived repeat of Libya, in which NATO airstrikes enabled the fall of a Russia-amenable regime. 128 Dvornikov, Gerasimov, and prominent hybrid war theorist Alexander Bartosh all frame Syria as an ongoing Western hybrid campaign, which Russian writers assess inevitably ends in the United States or NATO using conventional military force to topple a regime. 129 Russian analysts likely assess that their air assets and air defenses deterred this worst-case scenario. The Russian Armed Forces may assess that NATO could have destroyed Russia's air defenses and installations in Syria (though not without cost), but the fact that NATO chose not to constitutes success.

Requirements for Russian air operations in Syria would have been markedly different in contested airspace or a more challenging air-defense environment. Russian analysts stated in January 2016 that the greatest threat to Russian aircraft were

man-portable air-defense systems (MANPADS), which Russian pilots quickly learned to negate by flying at higher altitudes. This was a limited threat, however; Russia did not face either modern air-defense systems, hostile aircraft, or even MANPADS operated by an experienced force. Russia could therefore use essentially any aircraft, including the older Su-24, as bomb carriers against vulnerable targets. Russian airframes

dating to the 1970s could not operate with the effectiveness Russian writers are extrapolating from Syria in airspace contested by another modern force.

The Kremlin's focus on reflexive control vis a vis the United States and NATO was effective in Syria but can be mitigated with a willingness to contest Russian forces. The Kremlin learned it could shape Western decision making and achieve its objective of preventing a full-scale US/NATO air campaign with limited air defenses and a correct assessment of Western political will. It is not a given in a future conflict that the US or NATO will not contest Russian air assets as in Syria. Furthermore, enemy perceptions of the effectiveness of Russian combat systems like the S-400 could change rapidly—an overt, effective strike by an opposing force on these Russian defenses would quickly erase Russia's perception-based air defense. The US should not overestimate the utility of Russian experience and perceived success in Syria, as it is heavily bounded to future deployments with a similarly lax air defense environment.

## Russia is Doubling Down on Precision Weapons

Russian analysts assert the Russian deployment to Syria demonstrated the growing capability of precision weapons to destroy targets, echoing longstanding projections by both Russia and the West of the increasing importance of precision weapons in conflict. Gerasimov and senior researchers predict future conflicts will increasingly necessitate the widespread use of precision weapons for victory. 132 Russian analysts believe precision weapons will be used to target "select objects" (including specific positions, units, or weapon systems) to decrease enemy combat potential. Precision weapons will also increasingly act as a primary method to destroy opposing frontline forces completely.<sup>133</sup> The Russian military is leveraging learning from Syria to increase its precision strike capabilities but requires extensive modernization to achieve the effects it desires.

Russian analysts and officers with combat experience in Syria claim the Russian use of precision weapons demonstrated the increasing importance of these weapons. Russian analysts claimed in 2017 that precision fire combat has already replaced close assault as the primary method for defeating an enemy force. 134 Lapin claimed in April 2018 that in most pro-Assad coalition offensives, Russian Special Forces and air and naval assets using "new generation weapons" destroyed the majority of opposition forces before Assad-aligned forces seized the cleared terrain.135 Gerasimov stated in December 2017 that training based on tactical lessons from Syria focuses on integrating the use of precision weapons into all combat operations. 136 Russian analysts largely praise these efforts and assert that experience in Syria demonstrated Russia's capability to inflict damage anywhere on the battlefield and enable success for otherwise weak pro-Assad units. 137 Dvornikov claimed in July 2018 that Russian forces effectively coordinated precision strikes with tactical units in urban operations, using both aircraft and Kalibr cruise missiles in a close-support role. 138

Russian officers and analysts additionally highlight Russia's ability to disrupt enemy supply lines and logistics with precision weapons as a key lesson from Syria. Dvornikov credited the coordinated Russian effort to destroy anti-Assad supply chains with disrupting opposition offensive capabilities and giving the pro-regime coalition the operational initiative in early 2016. 139 Russian officers and analysts state the early months of the Russian air campaign almost exclusively focused on enemy infrastructure and second echelons instead of frontline targets. 140 Lapin stated in April 2018 that Russian forces focused on targeting enemy command and control and logistics throughout the conflict rather than frontline support. 141

Russian claims of the efficacy of precision weapons in Syria are likely aspirational. Effective use of precision weapons and airstrikes in a close air support role requires close coordination with ground forces. This coordination is difficult enough when working with one's own forces, and far more difficult when coordinating with often-unreliable partner militias. Russian writers do not reconcile statements that most Russian strikes hit rear-area targets with praise for the widespread use of precision weapons

to support tactical actions. The Russian use of precision weapons in this close-support role likely comprised a small portion of total Russian operations in Syria. Multiple Western publications have repeatedly assessed the Russian Air Force primarily uses unguided munitions in Syria, and primarily against civilian targets. Hussia did gain useful experience in the use of precision weapons in Syria, including its first-ever use of modern cruise missiles in combat, but did not make any notable leaps in capabilities. Hussian military will draw on this experience to develop further precision weapon capabilities but is overemphasizing the current scale of its modernization.

#### Russia has Again Failed to Develop a Theory or Doctrine for Counterinsurgency

Russia is gaining valuable experience fighting militant and insurgent groups, described with the catch-all term "illegal armed forces" (IAFs), in Syria. However, Russian writers and officers are misreading and overgeneralizing the experience of operations against ISIS and opposition forces as a subset of conventional warfare, focusing on ISIS' ability to hold terrain.

Russian writing on illegal armed forces attributes generalized strengths and weaknesses to a large variety of actors, potentially impeding Russia's learning efforts. Gerasimov claimed in December 2017 that Russia applied its experience fighting illegal armed forces in Afghanistan and Chechnya to the war in Syria. 144 Russian discussion about applying historical experience ignores the disparities between Afghan Mujahedeen, Chechen separatists, and the diverse constellation of anti-Assad actors in Syria including ISIS, Western-backed opposition forces, Turkish proxies, and insurgent groups. Russian analysts aggregate differences in command capabilities, weapons, tactics, and objectives into a single, simplified typology of illegal armed forces. Some Russian analysts, for example, generalize that experience in Chechnya shows decision making in all illegal armed forces largely depends on single individuals—while others conversely state all illegal

armed forces operate on a networked basis and will adapt to losing leaders. It is Similarly, Russian descriptions of illegal armed forces assume they will employ suicide bombers and vehicle-borne IEDs in combat, ignoring that many militant or insurgent groups categorized as illegal armed forces—both worldwide and in Syria—do not use these tactics. It is

The overuse of the general term "illegal armed force" is impeding Russian learning of valuable experience in Syria. Russian doctoral candidate Col. Alexander Vdovin published an article in May 2018 that is exemplary of the contradictions in the Russian discourse on combating illegal armed forces. His key points, and their corresponding fallacies, are as follows:<sup>147</sup>

- Lack of a common goal and leadership (applicable to some opposition groups but not to several unified organizations, and certainly not to ISIS)
- Lack of coordination of illegal armed force operations at the operational level (despite explicit statements by other Russian writers that ISIS successfully rotated reserves efficiently between Palmyra and Mosul and treated Palmyra and Mosul as a single theater)<sup>148</sup>
- Aspiration of the local population under the control of illegal armed forces to a peaceful life and readiness to negotiate with the authorities (assuming the population will by default not support opposition groups is a recipe for counterinsurgency disaster)

Russia continued to underestimate the capabilities of unconventional forces in Syria, as it had historically in Afghanistan and Chechnya. Russian officers and analysts consistently write about the capabilities of illegal armed forces, particularly ISIS, with alarm and surprise. Defense Minister Shoigu described ISIS as "the first full-fledged terrorist army" in September 2020 and stated Russia had never faced such organized fighters before. Lapin notes Russian forces did not expect the opposition in Syria to be well-armed and well-trained. Several officers and analysts noted after the fact that anti-Assad forces were stronger than pro-regime units in 2016,

demonstrating a lack of Russian awareness of the conflict they were entering. <sup>151</sup> Senior planner Valery Kiselev expressed surprise in 2016 that opposition and jihadist formations successfully launched offensives without air, artillery, or armor support. <sup>152</sup> A Russian helicopter pilot stationed in Syria from 2016-2017 expressed his surprise to Russian military newspaper *TVZvezda* that ISIS adapted to Russian targeting patterns and began conducting all logistical movement at night. <sup>153</sup>

The Russian military is recognizing discrete lessons from operations against illegal armed forces in Syria but is still in the process of cohering and institutionalizing these lessons. Russian officers and analysts commonly discuss learning about illegal armed forces in Syria as new and unexpected learning-unlike discussions on topics such as superiority of management and the use of precision weapons that are discussed as part of a trend already in progress before Syria. Almost all Russian learning on the capabilities of illegal armed forces is tactical or subtactical and repeats US learning in Iraq and Afghanistan, as well as Russian lessons from Afghanistan and Chechnya. 154 This learning is still valuable to the Russian military, however. The Russian military is recognizing the tactical challenges of modern insurgent and jihadist groups like ISIS for the first time based on experience in Syria and will likely learn to adapt to them in future conflicts.

The public Russian discussion of Syria does not mention counterinsurgency (COIN). The only reference to mitigating the threat of insurgency after enabling the regime to retake terrain in a prominent after-action report of the 2016 Aleppo offensive is a brief mention of pro-regime forces assigning 12,000 troops to guard a 120 km road from Aleppo to Homs. 155 Russian writers discuss "rear area security," a problem to be solved with greater force density, and "humanitarian operations," a line of effort focused exclusively on providing food and shelter to civilians, but do not unify these concepts. Vdovin's only insight into the threat of insurgency is that illegal armed forces may force governments to commit two-thirds of their forces to protecting infrastructure, which he frames as a static security problem. 156 Russian officers only discuss stabilization

and humanitarian operations as conducted after operations to retake terrain from illegal armed forces. Dvornikov claimed humanitarian missions in parallel to military operations were a "turning point" in Syria in July 2018 but did not elaborate further. <sup>157</sup> Gerasimov stated in March 2019 that Russia for the first time carried out humanitarian operations in Syria, again framing the problem as simply one of food distribution. <sup>158</sup> Russian military writers do not acknowledge that this separation of humanitarian operations from kinetic operations contradicts the stated view of hybrid war as a holistic effort.

The Russian military is repeating Soviet mistakes in Afghanistan by treating all non-conventional forces as a single type, ignoring counterinsurgency, and fixating on tactical lessons. Russia is actively grappling with tactical and subtactical lessons from Syria and will likely improve its ability to perform specific tasks. However, the Russian military is treating the challenge of fighting illegal armed forces as essentially conventional battlefield operations against a conventional force with slightly unusual capabilities, rather than as counterinsurgency. Russia is not learning how to conduct counterinsurgency operations, a likely contributor to the ongoing insurgencies across regime-held Syria. 159 If and when the Russian military finds itself in a similar campaign against illegal armed forces—as the Kremlin projects it will—Russian forces will likely improve at the tactical level but continue to misunderstand the deeper challenges posed by insurgencies without further successful development.

## Russia is Refining its Newfound Experience with Expeditionary Deployments

The Russian Armed Forces gained valuable experience conducting expeditionary deployments in Syria but still have much to learn. Russia holds an inherent advantage on this line of effort as the activity of redeploying troops across Russia for exercises rehearses strategic mobility. Russian analysts are overestimating how far they can scale what they have learned beyond the modest Russian deployment to

UNDERSTANDINGWAR.ORG

Syria. The Russian military is prioritizing refining this model in major annual exercises, however, and likely applied learning from Syria to ongoing operations in Libya and the deployment of Russian peacekeepers to Nagorno-Karabakh.

Russian officers and analysts uniformly agree that prior preparation and exercises enabled what they frame as Russia's rapid and surprise deployment to Syria. Russian officers and analysts highlight the surprise of the initial Russian deployment to Syria as a key operational success and prioritize the need for surprise in future expeditionary deployments. 160 Gerasimov and multiple military district commanders claim Russia was able to quickly deploy forces to Syria due to domestic exercises consistently rehearsing strategic redeployments. 161 The Russian military assesses that it adequately planned expeditionary operations and successfully executed them in Syria, in contrast to most lessons from Syria that are discussed as being newly assessed or part of an ongoing developmental process.

The Russian military intends to conduct further expeditionary operations and is explicitly practicing strategic redeployments. The MoD designed the Caucasus 2016 exercise to test the ability of Russian forces to rapidly redeploy to a new theater, taking into account the Syrian experience. 162 Several military district commanders are incorporating lessons from Syria into redeployment training exercises. 163 Lapin stated a March 2018 exercise in Kyrgystan, consisting of deploying a command post to an airfield and rapidly establishing a command structure, was explicitly meant to test the unit's ability to mirror the Russian establishment of the HQ at Hmeimim in late 2015.164 Major exercises in 2018 and 2019, including Vostok 2018 and Union Shield 2019, were designed to test Russian strategic readiness to mobilize and redeploy units long distances. 165 The Russian military likely applied learning from Syria to the deployment of Russian military assets to Libya beginning in 2019, as well as the deployment of a contingent of Russian forces to Nagorno Karabakh in November 2020.

The Russian Armed Forces are developing a new, limited expeditionary capacity to support their conception of hybrid war that is not equal to US capabilities—but does not need to be to pose a threat. Gerasimov stated in December 2017 that Russia's only previous experience redeploying troops to a non-border territory was Cuba in 1962, praising Russia's deployment to Syria as a comparable achievement. 166 The scale and distance of the two deployments, as well as the resources behind them, differ markedly, however. The Russian deployment to Syria is a valuable learning experience for expeditionary logistics but occurred over a relatively short distance and at a small scale. For comparison, Deputy Defense Minister Bulgakov proudly noted that Russia deployed more than 200,000 tons of cargo to Russian forces in Syria over five months in 2015 and claimed the US and NATO were astounded by the scale of the "Syrian Express." 167 Contrarily, the US deployed 300,000 troops and 2,300,000 tons of cargo from the continental United States to Kuwait in six months in 1990. 168 The scale of Russian expeditionary capacity remains far below US capabilities, but the Russian military's conception of limited deployments modeled on Syria does not need to match Western capabilities to be dangerous.

The Russian Armed Forces are actively developing the capability to conduct small expeditionary deployments. Russian capabilities will likely remain limited to the scale of small groups of advisers and Special Forces supported by air assets, rather than the full-scale conventional deployments the US is capable of. Limited Russian deployments can still be incredibly effective, as shown in Syria, and continuous redeployment exercises are likely improving the Russian military's expeditionary capability.

#### Russia's Experience using New Equipment in Syria is Important but Overstated by Russia and the West

Western reporting on the Russian deployment to Syria often fixates on the Russian military's claims it used the campaign as a live-fire testing ground with profound impacts on Russian modernization. Russian analysts make similar arguments, but both they and Western commentators often

overemphasize the impact of this development.<sup>169</sup> The Russian Armed Forces took advantage of the ability to combat-test a wide variety of equipment and systems but are exaggerating the scale of development this testing enabled.

The Russian military assesses its use of new equipment in Syria allowed Russia to greatly shrink the technological gap between Russia and NATO. Russian writing on Syria often contains long lists of equipment used in theater, including new and upgraded aircraft, modernized air-defense systems, upgraded armored vehicles, new UAVs, and upgraded Sovietera aircraft. 170 Russian writing on Syria heavily emphasizes these technical developments. Putin stated in January 2018 that 1,200 representatives from 57 military-industrial complex enterprises rotated through Syria to provide maintenance and feedback on equipment.171 Russian Defense Minister Shoigu stated in August 2018 that Russian forces highlighted shortcomings in several pieces of equipment and made changes, ensuring weapons used by the Russian Armed Forces now "bear the name 'perfect.'"172 Russian analysts explicitly praise the

deployment to Syria for increasing foreign interest in Russian military equipment and expanding Russian influence on the global arms market.<sup>173</sup>

The Russian military successfully gained useful experience testing several modern systems for the first time but does not acknowledge limitations in the scale of testing. Russian analysts note Russian aircraft electronics operated in congested EW environments for the first time. 174 The Russian Navy operated carrier-borne aircraft in combat for the first time in its history. 175 Russia first used the Kalibr cruise missile from air, surface vessel, and submarine launch platforms in 2015 and 2016. 176 The Russian Air Force flew the next-generation Su-57 fighter jet in limited test flights in Syria in early 2018.177 However, Russian military writing fails to detail the exact usage and amount of new equipment deployed to Syria. Russian newspapers repeatedly claimed the Su-57 fighter was "combat proven" after only a handful of test flights in Syria, likely against undefended targets.178 Many of the pieces of equipment the Kremlin claims are combat-proven likely underwent similar limited use.



Above: Russian President Vladimir Putin and his Turkish counterpart Recep Tayyip Erdogan talk next to a Sukhoi Su-57 fighter jet as they visit the MAKS 2019 air show in Zhukovsky, outside Moscow, Russia, August 27, 2019. Photo credit: Maxim Shemetov, Reuters

The West must ensure it does not overestimate the technological growth of the Russian military from the limited use of this equipment in Syria.

#### The Russian Military Believes UAVs will be Crucial in Future Conflicts

The Russian military assesses UAVs will be increasingly important in future conflicts. Russian forces learned both offensive and defensive lessons on the use of UAVs, countering attacks by enemy drones, and using unarmed reconnaissance drones to improve reconnaissance and enable faster decision making.

The Russian Armed Forces learned valuable lessons in Syria about integrating reconnaissance UAVs into their force structure. Gerasimov claimed in December 2017 that Russian forces had 60-70 drones in the air daily in Syria, carrying out reconnaissance and EW. 179 The Russian military began actively integrating experience using UAVs in Syria into doctrine and training in 2018. Gerasimov called on the Russian military to create procedures to integrate UAVs throughout the force in March 2018. Zhuravlev stated in May 2019 that Russian troops are increasingly practicing coordination with UAVs in training exercises. 180 The Russian armed forces did not openly use, and do not discuss, armed drones in Syria. Gerasimov claimed Russia is developing armed UAVs in March 2018, however. 181 The Russian military will increasingly incorporate reconnaissance and surveillance drones into its operations to support its goal of enabling superiority of management.

The Russian military heavily prioritizes defending against UAVs in response to the threat of drone swarms to Russia's airbase at Hmeimim. Opposition forces began targeting Russia's Hmeimim Airbase with large numbers of drones carrying IEDs in January 2018. The attacks have continued periodically through the present day. Russia created a separate counter-UAV command post and working group at Hmeimim in late 2017, coordinating air-defense and EW systems into a single defense complex. Gerasimov stated in March 2019 that Russia will extrapolate this experience to create

a "strategic system" for countering UAVs. <sup>184</sup> The effective use of Turkish armed drones to destroy Russian-provided equipment in Nagorno Karabakh and Idlib in 2020 will add further urgency to this effort. Turkish drones decimated Armenian and Assad regime forces, respectively, particularly threatening rear areas. <sup>185</sup> Armenian and pro-Assad forces do not operate top-of-the-line Russian equipment, but Turkey's demonstrated ability to nullify Russian air-defense systems such as the S-300 will likely spur development to close this vulnerability.

Russian planners argue EW will be the primary method of countering UAVs and small targets in future conflicts, in addition to EW's previously discussed role disrupting enemy command and control. A Russian air defense researcher published an article in November 2018 arguing air defenses are currently undergoing a similar paradigm shift to the transition in the 1950s from anti-air guns to surface-to-air missiles in response to jet aircraft. 186 He warned Russian air defenses are not evolving quickly enough to counter the threat of drones and risk seeing current inefficiency become future inability to complete their mission.187 The Russian Armed Forces are quickly adapting by integrating EW systems into their air-defense complexes. Open-source Russian writing does not go into detail on the status of new systems or approaches to air defense beyond stating the growing importance of EW and focus on countering drones. The US and NATO must prepare to face an increasingly contested air-defense environment when operating UAVs in future conflicts.

### Russia Expects Urban Combat to Increase in Importance but has Not Yet Cohered a Unified Approach

The Russian Armed Forces are beginning to recognize the challenges the US has confronted since 2003 in urban combat against militants in the Middle East. Russian military writers appear to have forgotten several key lessons on urban combat internalized by the Soviet military following World

War II. The Russian military is correctly observing many of the individual problems inherent in urban combat and is actively formulating solutions. However, the Russian military has not yet thought through how individual solutions interact with each other.

Russian officers assess operations in Syria demonstrated the increasing importance of urban combat against illegal armed forces in future conflicts. Russian analysts argue that Russian combat experience and observation of US operations in Palmyra, Aleppo, and Mosul demonstrate the increasing importance of urban combat.<sup>188</sup> Zhuravlev assessed in May 2019 that the main characteristic of con-

flict in the Middle East is that it is predominantly urban. 189 Several Russian military district and service commanders state that the Russian military built new training grounds to simulate urban environments in Syria to adapt to this expectation of conducting future urban operations in the Middle East. 190 Russian analysts link this threat to the perceived tendency of illegal armed forces like ISIS to

concentrate in urban areas and "turn them into fortresses," particularly highlighting the US experience in Mosul and Russian operations in Palmyra. <sup>191</sup> The Russian Armed Forces will likely increasingly prioritize practicing urban combat in simulated Middle East cities.

Russian discussion of urban combat focuses on granular, subtactical tasks drawn from Syria rather than a cohesive doctrine. Russian writing frequently includes generalized contradictory "rules," similar to overly generalized discussions of illegal armed forces—for example, arguing both that artillery is essential to create entry points in buildings and that destroying buildings should be avoided due to the

impediments to movement created by rubble. <sup>192</sup> Similarly, many analysts argue all infantry groups must have integrated close armor support in cities down to the company level—but note that armor was only useful for long-range support fire in Syria due to Middle Eastern architecture. <sup>193</sup> Other emphasized lessons include the importance of information capabilities; the need for UAV support; the need for engineering troops to deal with tunnel complexes; and the importance of night fighting in urban environments. <sup>194</sup> Russian writing on Syria has not yet addressed a cohesive approach to modern urban combat, instead focusing on specific tactical tasks and the unique challenges of Syria. <sup>195</sup> The Russian Armed Forces are likely continuing to synthesize

and institutionalize this learning, but its discourse on urban combat currently holds a narrow focus on urban combat against illegal armed forces in the Middle East and replicates much of US learning from 21st-century wars.

Truly effective urban combat is incredibly difficult and requires sustained costly practice. The Russian Armed Forces do not yet

appear to have the base layer of capabilities—effective infantry, good communications equipment, reliable precision fire, creative officers, etc.—to perform well in urban combat. Russian analysts are beginning to at least identify several of these issues. Russian officers do not yet appear to have reached the point of synthesizing new urban warfare doctrine, however. The Russian Armed Forces expect to conduct urban operations in the Middle East again and will likely face many of the same difficulties they have encountered in Syria, despite marginal improvement at performing specific tactical tasks.

Russian military writers appear to have forgotten several key lessons on urban combat internalized by the Soviet military following World War II.

## The Bounded Utility of Russian Learning in Syria

The Russian military is failing to publicly acknowledge several limitations in its learning from Syria. These limitations, and the failure to recognize them at least publicly, have likely introduced distortions and misconceptions into the Russian learning and development process.

# The Russian Military Prioritized Breadth of Experience over Depth of Knowledge in Syria

The Russian military gained valuable combat experience in Syria and at minimum developed a cadre of experienced military district-level officers. However, the Russian military is overestimating the level of its own experience.

Gerasimov incorrectly claims the deployment to Syria proves the entire Russian military is combat-capable. Gerasimov emphasized in December 2017 that Russian troops sent to Syria did not receive special training or selection and comprised a "slice" of the Russian military. Gerasimov then made the logical leap that the Syrian campaign shows the entire Russian military is combat-proven since varied slices of the military did well. This statement radically stretches the scale of the Russian deployment to Syria. Gerasimov ignores the disparity between the scale of Russian actions in Syria and the actions entire Russian units would take, as well as the fact only Russian officers rotated through Syria, not full frontline units.

The Russian military is successfully developing a capable pool of combat-experienced senior officers. The Russian Armed Forces rotated every military district commander and several other key generals, including the commanders of the Air Force, airborne forces (VDV), and Military-Political Directorate, through commanding the Russian deployment in Syria for a minimum of 6 months each. Gerasimov

said Russian military district commanders brought the main structure of their operational staffs with them to Syria in December 2017. 197 Russian generals likely brought only a small personal staff, not a complete "main structure," however. Each military district continued functioning normally and conducted exercises in the absence of the senior commander, likely under the control of the district chief of staff. 198 Every Russian military district and several services and key directorates are now led by officers with a minimum of 6 months' experience commanding forces in combat, a key learning opportunity Russia simply could not have achieved without its deployment to Syria.

Military officers below the military district commander level gained useful but limited levels of experience. Gerasimov claimed in December 2017 that "almost all divisional commanders and more than half of the commanders of combined arms brigades and regiments passed through the grouping of troops [in Syria] with their collective staffs."199 He stated that, by December 2017, 43,000 officers and soldiers rotated through Syria, which increased to 63,000 by October 2018.200 For context, the active-duty Russian military is around 1,000,000 strong-making this a small proportion of the total Russian military (although likely a larger proportion of the officer corps).201 Russia's Military Police, however, gained widespread experience, with Defense Minister Shoigu claiming in March 2020 that 98 percent of Military Police officers had deployed to Syria.<sup>202</sup>

The Russian Air Force gained the greatest amount of experience in Syria of Russia's armed services. Russian analysts and officers note increasing experience levels of aircrews and technicians throughout the deployment to Syria, with analysts claiming by October 2018 that 87 percent of tactical and operational aviation, 60 percent of strategic aviation, and 91 percent of rotary-wing aircrews received combat experience in Syria.<sup>203</sup> Interestingly, Defense

Minister Shoigu repeated these same numbers in September 2020, indicating the Kremlin's prioritization of rotating aircrews through Syria likely ended in 2018. 2014 The Russian operational tempo in Syria in 2016 and 2017 was relatively high, and the Russian Air Force doubled up crews on individual airframes to distribute experience to larger numbers of personnel. 205 General Alexander Chayko stated in November 2020 that Russian aircraft have carried out 44,000 sorties to date. 206 That said, Russian writing does not acknowledge the lack of experience operating against an advanced enemy in an actively contested air-defense environment.

The Russian Armed Forces intentionally prioritized the number of officers rotated through Syria over the depth of their experience. Gerasimov stated in December 2017 that the Russian General Staff intentionally halved the length of officer rotations to Syria from the usual 6 months to 3 months to increase the number of officers given the opportunity to rotate through Syria. 207 The Russian military made a conscious choice to develop a large but shallow pool of experience from limited actions. The Russian military could have instead prioritized rotating a smaller number of officers for the usual 6-month rotation or longer to deepen their understanding of conflict. The impressive percentages of Air Force pilots with experience are similarly based on short tours. A Red Star interview with helicopter pilot Major Seelyev in August 2018 stated he conducted four tours to Syria in 2016 and 2017 for a total of 8 months and credits Seelyev with possessing far more experience than most Russian pilots in Syria.208

The Kremlin chose to prioritize breadth of experience, with the tradeoff of likely depriving the Russian military of a depth of knowledge that longer rotations of fewer officers could have provided.

The Russian military's choice to prioritize dispersing experience to as many officers as possible has created a generation of Russian officers and aircrews with a shared combat experience. Gerasimov considers Syria the Russian military's primary source of learning for the future of war, and optimized Russian deployments to ensure as many officers as possible gained experience to contribute to this learning effort. Gerasimov ensured a large proportion of Russian units are now led by officers with limited but valuable combat experience—rather than empowering a smaller subset of the Russian military. Much of the Russian senior officer class now possess experience to contribute to the discussions of learning from Syria that are the subject of this report. The breadth of officers with experience from Syria additionally ensures their lessons can be mutually supporting in the exercises the Russian military is using to develop and institutionalize its learning. Gerasimov ensured an entire generation of Russian officers was involved in what he considers the foundational event for the character of the future of war-magnifying the capabilities of the Russian military.

Russian writers do not acknowledge the limitations of their choice to prioritize breadth of experience over depth, however. It is difficult to learn and adapt to a combat theater when deployed for the short periods comprising Russian rotations. No Russian officer beyond special forces units gained experience commanding full-sized Russian units in combat. There are still important lessons to be learned from advising, but the lack of Russian acknowledgment of this limitation will impede adaptation. While numerous officers gained experience, only military district commanders and above likely possess continuity of understanding over a long deployment. The Kremlin chose to prioritize breadth of experience, with the tradeoff of likely depriving the Russian military of a depth of knowledge that longer rotations of fewer officers could have provided.

Russian officers posit an equivalence between the rank of personnel deployed to Syria and gaining experience commanding operations they are normally responsible for at that rank. Most Russian

officers that deployed to Syria in advising roles were brigade or regiment commanders and staffs. Operations in Syria almost entirely occurred below this echelon, however. Russian analysts openly stated in 2016 that pro-regime offensives would deploy a brigade at most, with many offensive actions conducted by units of battalion size or smaller.209 Russian writers do not acknowledge the limitation the smaller scale of operations imposes on learning. Russian military district commanders, whose formal level of responsibility is coordinating multiple armies, at most gained experience coordinating brigades in Syria. Russian brigade and regimental commanders, therefore, did not directly command forces at that echelon, and far more-senior officers commanded small force groupings. The Russian military is optimizing for deployments on the scale of Syria and will likely need to grapple with the challenge of shifting these command structures.

Senior Russian officers routinely discuss integrating Syrian experience into all aspects of training and development without any acknowledgment of the limitations-only the advantages-of the prioritization of breadth over depth of experience, raising the risk of proliferating incomplete or subpar learning throughout the force. Gerasimov stated in December 2017 that multiple manuals have been published summarizing experience from Syria. 210 Shoigu stated in February 2017 that the MoD is intentionally moving officers with experience in Syria into teaching positions.211 The MoD described Vostok 2018, the largest Russian military exercise since the end of the Cold War, as a "generalized Syrian experience."212 Zhuravlev stated in May 2019 that lessons learned in Syria are being integrated as an "organic component" of all training, rather than being treated as a separate area of study. 213 The Russian Armed Forces are sharing any flawed or incomplete learning with partner forces, including the Chinese military, through joint international exercises.214 The Russian Armed Forces are taking officers with shallow experience in Syria and treating them as experts and models for the next generation of Russian officers. This approach grants Russia several advantages, but the Russian military risks undermining its key learning effort without acknowledgment of its own limitations.

#### The Russian Military is Omitting Several Lessons

The Russian military is choosing to obfuscate elements of learning from its deployment to Syria. The Kremlin cannot easily solve this problem. The Russian military cannot openly discuss its force posture and learning sources. Russian writers may actively hinder and distort otherwise successful internal lessons-learned processes due to disinformation intended to hide the true character of operations or self-promotion. Russian officers may apply incorrect "lessons" from Syria due to this obfuscation.

Russian officers do not openly discuss how they established and structured proxy forces and elements of the SAA, likely for both security reasons and to support the previously-discussed prioritization of coalitions with state actors. Russian officers commonly discuss the effectiveness of various pro-regime units in Syria, acknowledge the presence of Russian advisers, and the central role played by the Russian headquarters at Hmeimim, but do not discuss how these forces were supported and trained. For example, Dvornikov credits the success of the 25th Special Forces Division (formerly known as the Tiger Forces) to the skills of Brigadier General Suheil Hassan and unspecified support from Russian officers but does not discuss how Russian officers can learn from this success and apply it to supporting units in future operations. 215 The Russian military is choosing to not prioritize learning from this key element of its operations in Syria.

Russia cannot openly discuss its siege-and-starve campaigns that compel the surrender of opposition forces by using air and artillery to strike civilian targets—contrary to the laws of armed conflict and the Geneva Convention. Lapin highlights that local negotiations were critical to enabling pro-Assad forces to recapture Aleppo; he describes this approach as a break from "traditional" Russian strategy and emphasizes that opposition fighters and families were allowed to leave before neighborhoods were recaptured.<sup>216</sup> Lapin states this experience was invaluable in later Russian operations, such as the

pro-regime recapture of Southern Syria through reconciliation agreements.217 Dvornikov similarly describes humanitarian operations as a "turning point" in the conflict when employed parallel to military operations.218 Dvornikov claimed Russia evacuated 130,000 people, including 31,000 militants and their families, from Aleppo under the "personal guarantees of the Russian officers."219 However, Dvornikov obfuscates the Russian siegeand-starve campaigns against Aleppo and other cities. 220 Dvornikov claims that information operations against the local population enabled the liberation of "entire neighborhoods without a fight," comparing this impact "to the results of a large-scale operation involving troops and forces."221 Pro-regime forces did not have to clear houses block-by-block in parts of Aleppo, but

opposition forces and civilians only surrendered to the Russians after they deliberately starved besieged areas. Russian officers cannot openly state they repeatedly shelled and bombed civilian infrastructure until a neighborhood was forced to surrender and are overemphasizing the negotiation aspect instead.<sup>222</sup> The public but inaccurate Russian account of these campaigns as a triumph of non-military methods will complicate a potential internal

(and more accurate) account of the "humanitarian operations" as a long, drawn-out (and illegal) intimidation campaign.

Russian writers do not acknowledge Russian officers predominantly learned lessons from actions undertaken by PMCs and proxy forces rather than by conventional Russian forces in Syria. Russian analysis of the Russian HQ at Hmeimim and actions by the Air Force and Navy discuss Russian actions in concrete terms without obfuscation, as the Kremlin is not attempting to obscure the presence of these assets in Syria. Much of the public

Russian lessons-learned discussion is likely drawn from a mix of Russian officers advising and observing pro-regime forces and the direct experience of PMC forces, however, which the Russian military denies it controls. Russian writers nonetheless uniformly discuss lessons from Syria as if operations were conducted by Russian forces. The Russian military can gain immense learning value from advising and supporting other forces, but risks introducing distortions into its learning—for example, not acknowledging the differences in force capabilities between partner forces and Russian units. The Russian failure to acknowledge the context of lessons learned presents difficulties, not the method of learning itself.

The Russian military is intentionally deemphasiz-

ing learning about conducting operations through partners and proxy forces—one of Russia's self-proclaimed greatest successes in Syria. The Russian military discourse on Syria discusses and accurately identifies necessary changes to doctrine and equipment that will likely enable the Russian Armed Forces to improve. Russian authors fail to openly reconcile Russia's own institutional projections that non-state forces will be the primary combatants

in future conflicts with discussions of how Russian forces will operate, however. The Russian military plans to leverage formal coalitions (ideally formed among states with completely aligned goals) rather than proxy-force operations in future conflicts, developing a new capability but not exploiting the opportunity learning in Syria provides to refine the capabilities needed to construct and manage proxy forces.

The Russian military
exercised several
capabilities in Syria that
had previously atrophied
from lack of use and is
leveraging its learning to
develop new capabilities.

# **Implications**

The Russian military has already implemented several lessons learned from Syria and has become a more formidable force since 2015. The Russian Ministry of Defense quickly retooled military exercises to spread lessons from Syria throughout the force. The Russian military is actively pursuing its priority of increasing command and control capabilities, implementing ideas in 2020 that were discussed theoretically as recently as 2019. Russian exercises increasingly emphasize placing commanders in unexpected situations, challenging them to coordinate joint groups, and increasing strategic redeployment readiness. Russian exercises increasingly also train specific tactical tasks based on learning in Syria. Russian military exercises now emphasize integrating Electronic Warfare and the use of drones throughout the force structure to support achieving superiority of management. The Russian military is fully advancing its set objective of learning from the deployment to Syria and is optimizing its implementation of these lessons to support a cohesive concept of future expeditionary operations modeled on Syria.

The Russian military has already incorporated many of its lessons from Syria into doctrine and is refining this learning in major exercises, but still requires time to execute these changes. Russian discussions on learning from Syria evolved rapidly from 2015 to 2020, and many adaptations discussed in this report have likely been incorporated into doctrine, including Russia's secret National Defense Plan for 2021-2025, which entered into force on January I, 2021.223 Integrating new doctrine into training-and readapting current officers and personnel to new guidelines-will take years, however. The Russian effort to increase initiative and creativity among officers is a generational undertaking requiring fundamental changes to Russian command and governance culture. Implementing armament changes drawing on learning from Syria, particularly developing next-generation communications and command equipment and increasing Russia's stocks of expensive precision weapons, will take both time and resources the Kremlin sorely lacks.

The Russian military's chosen adaptations to its learning from Syria pose several unique challenges to the US and its allies. The US cannot assume its ongoing modernization efforts will counter the Russian military's changing capabilities as a lesser included objective. The Russian military exercised several capabilities in Syria that had previously atrophied from lack of use and is leveraging its learning to develop new capabilities. The Russian military still requires extensive investment and time to implement its learning from Syria. If the US does not take action to counter these developments in the coming years, however, Russia's new toolkit of capabilities drawn from Syria will close several capability and technology gaps with the United States and NATO.

- Do not underestimate the Kremlin's intent to conduct expeditionary deployments modeled on its intervention in Syria. The Kremlin identifies Syria as a highly successful—and replicable—operation and conceives of expeditionary deployments as a new addition to the Kremlin's policy toolkit. The Kremlin is already applying its lessons from Syria to its involvement in Libya and Nagorno-Karabakh and is demonstrating a new willingness to exert military power internationally. The Russian military threat is not confined to Europe and cannot be countered by conventional deployments alone, although conventional deployments to Europe remain essential. The West must not underestimate the Kremlin's willingness to deploy expeditionary forces to challenge Western interests.
- A global, flexible force posture is necessary to confront the Russian military. The US need not deploy its own military forces everywhere the Kremlin might conduct expeditionary operations, but it must find and develop allied and partner military forces to counter the Russian threat. The US and its allies should be prepared to confront Russian expeditionary deployments and avoid establishing false red lines.

- The US must prioritize contesting Russian efforts to secure superiority of management. The US and its allies do not need to copy this concept but must develop an understanding of what the Russian military sees as the key combat task of its officers-increasing the speed of their own decision making and reducing their opponents' capabilities. US and allied commanders must understand how their Russian counterparts conceptualize their own priorities to properly counter them. US and allied commanders should be particularly aware of the Russian military's increasing emphasis on disrupting command and control as a necessary but insufficient component of all combat operations and increase their attention to maintain continuity of command and control as part of future planning.
- The Russian military's new cadre of experienced officers acts as a dangerous force multiplier. The Kremlin's chosen optimization of prioritizing breadth over depth of experience in its officer corps, supplemented with an intensive program of exercises to further disperse learning from Syria, acts as a dangerous force multiplier compared to the pre-Syria Russian military. Every Russian military district commander and nearly all officers above the regiment and brigade level possess experience in Syria. The Russian military's practice of transplanting entire Russian staffs to Syria ensured conventional Russian forces developed some degree of unit cohesion during advising missions.
- The Kremlin will likely leverage coalition partners more effectively in future combat operations. The Russian military is successfully applying its learning from managing a diverse coalition of state and proxy forces in Syria to greatly strengthen its ability to leverage partner state forces in future operations. The Russian military assesses future wars will predominantly involve coalitions of states and is proactively building coalition command structures. The

Russian military is particularly prioritizing the ability to leverage other states to project force in the former Soviet Union. The Kremlin's efforts to grow international military ties—including with other US competitors such as China and Iran—will additionally enable the Kremlin to project force internationally. The US should take steps to strengthen cooperation with NATO and extend outreach to other states to mitigate the Kremlin's ability to grow its network of military ties.

The Russian military is additionally leveraging learning from Syria to close several capability gaps with the US and NATO. The US and its allies should prepare for the Russian military to further modernize several capabilities that, while not new to the US and NATO, will empower the Russian military.

- The Russian military's prioritization of networked command systems, if achieved, will erode one of the US and NATO's key technological advantages. The Kremlin's prioritization of developing "automated control systems" and networked command systems is not a breakthrough in theory or technology—but rather a crucial breakthrough in investment. The Kremlin's ongoing effort to modernize command and control systems will be a costly process, but the Russian military is already making rapid progress, testing systems in 2020 discussed theoretically as recently as 2018.
- The Russian military is supporting its technological modernization of command systems with a campaign to overhaul Russian command culture. The Russian military learned the necessity of improving the flexibility and joint capabilities of its command structures in Syria. Russian exercises now prioritize increasing joint capabilities and testing the creativity of its officers to break them out of doctrinal formulae. The Russian General Staff is additionally embarking on a difficult generational effort to introduce initiative and creativity into the Russian officer corps. Future Russian officers will likely demonstrate greater

- creativity and flexibility, and the US and its allies must avoid increasingly outdated assessments of Russian command culture rooted in the Soviet era.
- The Russian military is developing the doctrine to support increased precision strike capabilities, but success requires costly technological investment. While most Russian airstrikes in Syria utilized unguided munitions, the Russian Air Force and Navy utilized modern guided munitions and cruise missiles in combat for the first time and are developing the doctrine necessary to support a future Russian force with greater precision weapon capabilities. The US and its allies must particularly take steps to harden logistics and command assets to mitigate the Russian military's focus on developing capabilities to target rear areas as a key element of gaining superiority of management. The US and its allies should additionally maintain sanctions pressure to deprive the Kremlin of the resources necessary to implement costly acquisitions programs.
- The Russian military is likely developing capabilities to challenge the use of UAVs. The Russian military is prioritizing developing anti-UAV defense measures following drone attacks on its Hmeimim airbase in Syria and Turkey's use of effective drone strikes in Idlib and Nagorno-Karabakh. The Russian military has not yet demonstrated new anti-UAV capabilities implementing learning from Syria but is prioritizing this development in major exercises. The US and its allies should prepare to operate drones in an increasingly dangerous airspace and take the increasing sophistication of Russian UAV and counter-UAV capabilities into account in its own modernization efforts.

The Russian military still has time to adapt to many of the weaknesses of its own learning process. Russia is still involved in and is still learning from the conflict in Syria. Additional discussion and testing of ideas, not to mention further combat experience, will likely refine many lessons the Russian military has not yet developed adaptations for. The Russian Armed Forces will likely work to synthesize its lessons from Syria into a more cohesive whole over time through doctrinal revisions and training exercises. The United States and its allies must prepare to confront an increasingly effective Russian military that is intent on further developing expeditionary capabilities and using them in coalition environments. The Russian military's learning from Syria is driving Russian modernization efforts; the US must understand this learning to properly confront the Kremlin.

# Appendix A

# Russian Commanders in Syria



### **VALERY GERASIMOV**

12/2012 - Present:

CHIEF OF THE GENERAL STAFF OF THE ARMED FORCES OF THE RUSSIAN FEDERATION<sup>224</sup>



#### **ANDREI KARTAPOLOV**

02/2013 - 06/2014 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE WESTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>227</sup>

06/2014 - 10/2015 Pre-Syria:

DEPUTY CHIEF OF ARMED FORCES<sup>228</sup>

10/2015 - 07/2018 Promotion concurrent with Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE WESTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>229</sup>

12/2016 – 03/2017 Experience in Syria: COMMANDER<sup>230</sup>

07/2018 - Present Promotion Post-Syria:

HEAD OF THE MILITARY-POLITICAL DIRECTORATE<sup>231</sup>



# **ANDREI SERDYUKOV**

10/2013 - 10/2016 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE SOUTHERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>232</sup>

10/2016 - Present Pre-Syria and concurrent with Syria:

RUSSIAN AIRBORNE FORCES (VDV) COMMANDER<sup>233</sup>

04/2019 - 09/2019 Experience in Syria: **COMMANDER**<sup>234</sup>



# **ALEXANDER LAPIN**

01/2014 - 01/2017 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE EASTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>235</sup>

01/2017 - 11/2017 Experience in Syria: CHIEF OF STAFF<sup>236</sup>

II/2017 - Present Promotion post-Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE CENTRAL MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>237</sup>

10/2018 - 01/2019 Experience in Syria: COMMANDER<sup>238</sup>



### **ALEXANDER DVORNIKOV**

04/2012 - 06/2016 Pre-Syria and concurrent with Syria: CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE CENTRAL MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>239</sup>

09/2015 - 07/2016 Experience in Syria: COMMANDER<sup>240</sup>

09/2016 - Present Promotion Post-Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE SOUTHERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>241</sup>



#### ALEXANDER CHAYKO

07/2014 - 01/2016 Pre-Syria:

COMMANDER OF 20TH GUARDS COMBINED ARMS ARMY WESTERN MILITARY DISTRICT <sup>242</sup>

UNK time in late 2015 Experience in Syria: CHIEF OF STAFF<sup>243</sup>

01/2016 - 04/2017 Pre-Syria:

COMMANDER OF 1ST GUARDS TANK ARMY WESTERN MILITARY DISTRICT  $^{244}$ 

04/2017 - 11/2018 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF - FIRST DEPUTY COMMANDER OF  $\mathrm{EMD}^{245}$ 

11/2018 - 02/2019:

FIRST DEPUTY HEAD OF THE MILITARY ACADEMY OF THE GENERAL STAFF OF THE ARMED FORCES<sup>246</sup>

02/2019 - 09/2019:

DEPUTY HEAD OF THE GENERAL STAFF OF THE ARMED FORCES OF THE RUSSIAN FEDERATION<sup>247</sup>

09/2019 - Present Experience in Syria: COMMANDER<sup>248</sup>



# **SERGEI SUROVIKIN**

04/2012 - 10/2012 Pre-Syria:

HEAD OF THE WORKING GROUP ON MILITARY POLICE<sup>249</sup>

10/2012 - 10/2013 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE EASTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>250</sup>

10/2013 - 10/2017 Promotion pre-Syria and concurrent with Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE EASTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>251</sup>

03/2017 – 12/2017 Experience in Syria: COMMANDER<sup>252</sup>

II/2017 – Present Promotion post-Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE AEROSPACE FORCES<sup>253</sup>

01/2019 - 04/2019 Experience in Syria: COMMANDER<sup>254</sup>



### **ALEXANDER ZHURAVLEV**

12/2013 - 05/2015 Pre-Syria:

DEPUTY COMMANDER OF THE CENTRAL MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>255</sup>

05/2015 - 03/2017 Promotion concurrent with Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE SOUTHERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>256</sup>

09/2015 - 07/2016 Experience in Syria: CHIEF OF STAFF<sup>257</sup>

07/2016 – 12/2016 Experience in Syria: **COMMANDER**<sup>258</sup>

03/2017 – 10/2017 Promotion between Syrian deployments: **DEPUTY CHIEF OF GENERAL STAFF**<sup>259</sup>

II/2017 – II/2018 Promotion concurrent with Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE EASTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>260</sup>

12/2017 - 09/2018 Experience in Syria: **COMMANDER**<sup>261</sup>

II/2018 - Present Lateral movement post-Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE WESTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>262</sup>



#### **GENNADY ZHIDKO**

01/2015 - 09/2016 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE 2ND COMBINED ARMS ARMY, CENTRAL MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>263</sup>

09/2016 - II/2017 Promotion concurrent with Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE 2ND COMBINED ARMS ARMY, CENTRAL MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>264</sup>

07/2016 – 12/2016 Experience in Syria: CHIEF OF STAFF<sup>265</sup>

II/2017 - II/2018 Promotion post-Syria:

DEPUTY CHIEF OF THE GENERAL STAFF<sup>266</sup>

II/2018 – Present Further promotion post-Syria:

COMMANDER OF THE EASTERN MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>267</sup>



# **EVGENY USTINOV**

09/2016 - 05/2019 Pre-Syria:

CHIEF OF STAFF OF THE CENTRAL MILITARY DISTRICT<sup>268</sup>

12/2016 - 04/2017 Experience in Syria:

STAFF OFFICER DURING PALMYRA CAMPAIGN<sup>269</sup>

05/2019 - Present Russian Airborne Forces:

(VDV) CHIEF OF STAFF<sup>270</sup>

03/2020 – Present Experience in Syria: CHIEF OF STAFF<sup>271</sup>

# Endnotes

- I. Dmitry Adamsky, "Russian Lessons from the Syrian Operation and the Culture of Military Innovation," George C Marshal European Center for Security Studies, February 2020, www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/security-insights/russian-lessons-syrian-operation-and-culture-military-innovation; Timothy Thomas, "Russian Lessons Learned in Syria: An Assessment," MITRE Corporation, June 2020, www.mitre.org/sites/default/files/publications/pr-19-3483-russian-lessons-learned-in-syria.pdf; Ed. Robert E. Hamilton, Chris Miller, and Aaron Stein "Russia's War in Syria: Assessing Russian Military Capabilities and Lessons Learned," FPRI, September 2020, www.fpri.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/russias-war-in-syria.pdf.
- Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/ Russian%20Hybrid%20Warfare%20ISW%20Report%202020.pdf.
- The Kremlin's objectives in Syria include projecting Russian military force in the Middle East, ensuring the retention of a Russia-amenable regime in Damascus, and internationally legitimizing and strengthening Russia as a global actor. The Kremlin made the decision to intervene in Syria after a July 2015 visit to Moscow by former IRGC Quds Forces commander Qassem Soleimani. Russian forces began deploying to Syria in August 2015. For an excellent short summary of Russia's deployment to Syria, see Ed. Robert E. Hamilton, Chris Miller, and Aaron Stein "Russia's War in Syria: Assessing Russian Military Capabilities and Lessons Learned," FPRI, September 2020, www.fpri. org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/russias-war-in-syria.pdf pg. I-I4. Laila Bassam, Tom Perry, "How Iranian General Plotted out Syrian Assault in Moscow," Reuters, October 6, 2015, www.reuters.com/article/ us-mideast-crisis-svria-soleimani-insigh/how-iranian-general-plotted-out-syrian-assault-in-moscow-idUSKCNoSo2BV20151006; Hugo Spaulding, Christopher Kozak, Christopher Harmer, Daniel Urchick, Jessica Lewis McFate, Jennifer Cafarella, Harleen Gambhir, Kimberly Kagan, "Russian Deployment in Syria: Putin's Middle East Game Changer," Institute for the Study of War, September 27, 2015, www. understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-deployment-syriaputin%e2%80%99s-middle-east-game-changer.
- 4. Hugo Spaulding, Christopher Kozak, Christopher Harmer, Daniel Urchick, Jessica Lewis McFate, Jennifer Cafarella, Harleen Gambhir, Kimberly Kagan, "Russian Deployment in Syria: Putin's Middle East Game Changer," *Institute for the Study of War*, September 17, 2015, www. understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-deployment-syria-putin%e2%80%99s-middle-east-game-changer.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971; Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359; Sergei Shoigu, ["Determination on the Front Line Fight Against World Evil,"] Red Star, September 30, 2020, redstar.ru/sergej-shojgu-ministr-oboronyrossijskoj-federatsii-reshimost-na-peredovoj-borby-s-mirovym-zlom/.
- 6. The Russian military defines a hybrid war as a war in which all efforts, including military operations, are subordinate to an information campaign. The Kremlin frames the objective of hybrid wars as gaining the ability to determine the long-term governance and strategic orientation of a target state. The Kremlin considers the perceived Western hybrid war against Assad in Syria as a component of the West's wider, ongoing hybrid war against Russia, and conceptualizes its own deployment to Syria as a defensive action. Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Russian%20Hybrid%20Warfare%20 ISW%20Report%202020.pdf.
- Oleg Vladykin, ["Military Science Looks to the Future,"] Red Star, March 26, 2018, redstar dot ru/ voennaya-nauka-smotrit-v-budushhee/?attempt=2.
- 8. The Russian term "limited actions" is not new in Russian military discourse, as the Soviet Union officially designated its invasion of Afghanistan the "Limited Contingent of Soviet Forces." The Russian military likely conceptualizes its "new" model of limited actions abroad as a successor to the Soviet Union's capability to deploy forces internationally.

- Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/ vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.
- 10. "Wagner Group Continue Military Involvement in Libya," U.S. Department of Defense, July 24, 2020, www.defense.gov/Explore/News/Article/Article/2287821/russia-wagner-group-continue-military-involvement-in-libya/; Brian Katz and Joseph S. Bermudez Jr., "Moscow's Next Front: Russia's Expanding Military Footprint in Libya," Center for Strategic & International Studies, June 17, 2020, www.csis.org/analysis/moscows-next-front-russias-expanding-military-foot-print-libya; Dylan Yachyshen, "Russia Now Has a Position in Libya. What Next?" Foreign Policy Research Institute, November 23, 2020, www.fpri.org/article/2020/II/russia-now-has-a-position-in-libya-what-next/.
- II. Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/ my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/.
- Falichev Oleg, ["Carousel for the Enemy,"] VPK, August 25, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/583II.
- 13. Chief of the General Staff Valery Gerasimov stated in February 2017 that the General Staff had already published several classified manuals on experience from Syria. This effort has certainly continued and developed since this date. The Russian or Soviet General Staff has previously conducted thorough internal lessons learned assessments on past conflicts including World War 2 and the Soviet War in Afghanistan. ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: "We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 14. While there are limits to this line of analysis—as some key lessons such as offensive electronic warfare and information operations are likely considered too sensitive to make public—the public Russian discussion remains a valuable source of insight and implications for the Russian force. The implications of the Russian military's decisions on what lessons are discussed openly and which priorities are kept classified are discussed in the subsequent section.
- 15. "Military Thought. A Russian Journal of Military Theory and Strategy," East View Information Services, www.eastview.com/resources/journals/ military-thought/.
- ["About the Journal,"] Army Collection, army.milportal dot ru/o-zhurnale/.
- 17. ["About the Gazette,"] Red Star, redstar dot ru/o-gazete/.
- 18. ["About the Gazette,"] Military-Industrial Courier, vpk-news dot ru/about.
- "Rossiyskaya Gazeta," Eurotopics, www.eurotopics.net/en/192468/ rossiyskaya-gazeta.
- 20. "About the Council: General Information," Russian International Affairs Council, russiancouncil dot ru/en/about/.
- 21. Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/; Falichev Oleg, ["Carousel for the Enemy,"] VPK, August 25, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/58311.
- 22. The full definition is as follows: "Command and control—the purpose-ful activity of commanders of staffs and other controls on the direction of subordinate troops by developing and organizing the implementation of control actions (decisions) that determine the tasks for subordinate troops, the order and method the potentialities of the troops to the accomplishment of the tasks of preparation and conduct of combat operations." Yuri Donskov, Andrei Moraresku, and Valeri Panasyuk, ["On the Issue of the Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces) and Weapons,"] Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/50729505.
- 23. Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/50728042.

- 24. Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/50728042.
- 25. The original Russian definition defines superiority of management as "the clear advantage of one of the opposing sides in the efficiency and validity of the generated control actions aimed at changing the course of hostilities in relation to the operational situation and providing the unconditional fulfillment of the assigned combat mission." Russian writers often discuss orders issued to subordinates as "control actions." Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/50728042.
- 26. Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50728042; Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/49397865.
- Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview. com/browse/doc/49397865.
- 28. For a discussion of the Russian military's discussion of the changing character of kinetic conflict, see Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Russian%20Hybrid%20Warfare%20ISW%20Report%202020.pdf p. 20-24.
- 29. Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview. com/browse/doc/49397865.
- 30. Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/; Falichev Oleg, ["Carousel for the Enemy,"] VPK, August 25, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/58311; Falichev Oleg, ["Not by Numbers, but by Skill,"] VPK, October 27, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/ articles/59275.
- Falichev Oleg, ["Carousel for the Enemy,"] VPK, August 25, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/583II.
- 32. Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50728042; Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/49397865; Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/; Falichev Oleg, ["Carousel for the Enemy,"] VPK, August 25, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/58311; Falichev Oleg, ["Not by Numbers, but by Skill,"] VPK, October 27, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/59275.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/ my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/.
- 34. Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/50728042.
- **35.** Ibid
- **36.** Ibid
- 37. Ibid
- Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview. com/browse/doc/49397865.

- 39. Yuri Donskov, Pavel Besedin, and Alexander Botnev, ["Excellence in Management – a Mandatory Factor in the Implementation of the Basic Laws of Operational Art,"] Military Thought, November 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/50728042.
- 40. For further detail on the NDCC and the Kremlin's prioritization of whole-of-government command and control, see Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www. understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Russian%20Hybrid%20 Warfare%20ISW%20Report%202020.pdf p. 18-19.
- 41. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 42. Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html.
- 43. ["Modern Weapons and Successes in Syria: How Shoigu Changed the Russian Army,"] TASS, January 21, 2020, tass dot ru/armiya-i-opk/7573707.
- 44. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 45. For further detail on the NDCC and the Kremlin's prioritization of whole-of-government command and control, see Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www. understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Russian%20Hybrid%20 Warfare%20ISW%20Report%202020.pdf p. 18-19.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 47. Ibid
- 48. Ibid
- 49. Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.
- 50. The full definition is as follows: "Command and control the purposeful activity of commanders of staffs and other controls on the direction of subordinate troops by developing and organizing the implementation of control actions (decisions) that determine the tasks for subordinate troops, the order and method the potentialities of the troops to the accomplishment of the tasks of preparation and conduct of combat operations." Yuri Donskov, Andrei Moraresku, and Valeri Panasyuk, ["On the Issue of the Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces) and Weapons,"] Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729505.
- P. Dulnev, V. Litvinenko, ["With Accumulated Experience Into the Future,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/ doc/45952771.
- 52. Alexander Mikhailovsky, Haris Sayfetdinov, ["Operational Basis for Creating a Promising Image of the Control System of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation,"] Military Thought, November 2015, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/49990011.
- 53. It is unclear from publicly available sources if Russia has closed this gap since August 2017. The details of the Russian State Armament Program are classified, including details of spending on improved communications equipment. Public Russian statements on the importance of improving communications equipment likely indicate Russia has attempted to close communications equipment gaps highlighted in this August 2017 article. The extent of this development is unclear from open sources, however. Andrew Radin, Lynn E. Davis, et. al, "The Future of the Russian Military: Russia's Ground Combat Capabilities and Implications for US-Russia Competition," Rand Corporation, 2019, www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research\_reports/RR3000/RR3099/RAND\_RR3099.pdf; Yevgeny Popkov, ["Features of Tactical Intelligence in a Hybrid War,"], Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729508.
- 54. Oleg Vladykin, ["Military Science Looks to the Future,"] Red Star, March 26, 2018, redstar dot ru/voennaya-nauka-smotrit-v-bu-dushhee/?attempt=2; Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.

- Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/ my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/.
- Falichev Oleg, ["Carousel for the Enemy,"] VPK, August 25, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/583II.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- Sergei Shoigu, ["Staging Areas and Borders,"] VPK, January 9, 2017, vpk-news dot ru/articles/34622.
- ["Gerasimov Told What Modern Equipment is Used in the Maneuvers 'Vostok-2018,'"] TASS, September 6, 2018, tass dot ru/ armiya-i-opk/5530438.
- 60. Russian writing uses the term "interservice" to discuss what the US would describe as "joint" operations. All references to "interservice" operations have been edited to "joint" for readability.
- 61. Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/ vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.
- 62. See the accompanying author chart in Appendix A.
- 63. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Southern Military District: Battle Stronghold in Southern Russia,"] *Red Star*, May 4, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018541321-nV7X6.html.
- Alexander Lapin, ["Afghanistan Again?"] VPK, May 28, 2018, vpknews dot ru/articles/42857.
- 65. Gennady Zhidko, ["We Are Completely Ready for the Next Educational Six Months,"] Red Star, March 6, 2019, redstar dot ru/k-novomu-uchebnomu-polugodiyu-gotovy-polnostyu/.
- 66. Falichev Oleg, ["Not by Numbers, but by Skill,"] VPK, October 27, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/59275; Mason Clark, George Barros, Madisyn GoodBallet, Joseph Kyle, Owen Lee, Savannah Modesitt, and Paisley Turner, "Warning: Russia's Kavkaz-2020 Military Exercise," Institute for the Study of War, September 25, 2020, www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/warning-russia's-kavkaz-2020-military-exercise.
- 67. The Bear Went Over the Mountain: Soviet Combat Tactics in Afghanistan, ed. Lester W. Grau, (Mentor Enterprises, Inc., 2010).
- 68. Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.east-view.com/browse/doc/49397865; V. Kiselev, A. Kostenko, ["Not by Quantity, but by Ability,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45952768.
- 69. Alexander Zhuravlev, ["Learning Syria,"] Red Star, May 27, 2019, red-star dot ru/s-uchyotom-sirijskogo-opyta-2/?attempt=1#content.
- Yevgeny Popkov, ["Features of Tactical Intelligence in a Hybrid War,"], Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729508.
- Gennady Zhidko, ["The Study is Based on Suvorov Principles and Combat Experience,"] Red Star, June 3, 2020, redstar dot ru/general-lejtenant-gennadij-zhidko-v-osnove-uchyoby-suvorovskie-printsipy-i-boevoj-opyt/.
- 72. Victor Syryk, ["Commander of the CMD Alexander Lapin: 'The Experience of Real Military Operations is the Best in Training a Military Man,'"] Zyezda Weekly, May 31, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/20185301120-eV6E6.html; Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VFK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971; Vladimir Mikhin, ["Without Being Broken in Syria, Careers are Not Made,"] Nezavisimaya Gazeta, November II, 2018, www.ng dot ru/politics/2018-II-II/2\_7349\_career.html; Gennady Zhidko, ["Task Massive, Mood Combat,"] Red Star, March II, 2019, redstar dot ru/zadachi-masshtabnye-nastroj-boevoj/?attempt=I.
- 73. Victor Syryk, ["Commander of the CMD Alexander Lapin: 'The Experience of Real Military Operations is the Best in Training a Military Man,'"] Zvezda Weekly, May 31, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/20185301120-eV6E6.html.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 75. Vladimir Mikhin, ["Without Being Broken in Syria, Careers are Not Made,"] Nezavisimaya Gazeta, November II, 2018, www.ng dot ru/politics/2018-II-II/2\_7349\_career.html.

- V. Litvinenko, ["Union of Land and Air,"] Army Collection, February 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50716805.
- 77. ["Syrian Experience helps in both offense and defense,"] Red Star, August 24, 2018, redstar dot ru/sirijskij-opyt-pomogaet-i-v-nastuplenii-i-v-oborone/.
- Gennady Zhidko, ["Task Massive, Mood Combat,"] Red Star, March II, 2019, redstar dot ru/ zadachi-masshtabnye-nastroj-boevoj/?attempt=I.
- Alexander Zhuravlev, ["Learning Syria,"] Red Star, May 27, 2019, redstar dot ru/s-uchyotom-sirijskogo-opyta-2/?attempt=1#content.
- 80. Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War,
  September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/
  Russian%20Hybrid%20Warfare%20ISW%20Report%202020.pdf.
- 81. Mason Clark, "Russian Hybrid War," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Russian%20Hybrid%20Warfare%20ISW%20Report%20 2020.pdf; Nataliya Bugayova, "Putin's Offset: The Kremlin's Geopolitical Adaptations Since 2014," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Putin%27s%20Offset%20The%20Kremlin%27s%20Geopolitical%20 Adaptations%20Since%202014.pdf.
- 82. ["Putin Named the Main Mission of Russian Troops in Syria,"]

  Interfax, October II, 2015, www.interfax dot ru/russia/472593; Shaun Walker, "Russian Parliament Grants Vladimir Putin Right to Deploy Military in Syria," The Guardian, September 30, 2015, www.theguardian.com/world/2015/sep/30/russian-parliament-grants-vladimir-putin-right-to-deploy-military-in-syria; ["Putin: The Armed Forces of the RF Have Not Shown All Their Capabilities in Syria,"]

  RIA Novosti, December 19, 2015, ria dot ru/20151219/1345186007.

  html; "Putin orders start of military withdrawal from Syria, says 'objectives achieved'," RT, March 14, 2016, www.rt dot com/news/335554-putin-orders-syria-withdrawal/.
- 83. Kirill Semenov, ["The Syrian Armed Forces Seven Years into the Conflict: From a Regular Army to Volunteer Corps,"] Russian International Affairs Council, May 17, 2017, russiancouncil dot ru/en/analytics-and-comments/analytics/the-syrian-armed-forces-seven-years-into-the-conflict-from-a-regular-army-to-volunteer-corps-/; V. Kislev, ["Some Results of Battle Actions in Syria,"] Army Collection, July 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46850940.
- 84. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971;
- 85. Alexei Abaturov, ["'Syrian Rampart' and 'Free Hunting:' What Combat Experience we Got in Syria,"] Zvezda Weekly, October 2, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018101936-vIGUw.html; Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,""] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/; Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 87. Dvornikov praises Brig Gen. Suheil's forces [the 25<sup>th</sup> Special Forces Division, formerly known as the Tiger Forces], the Desert Falcons, the Iranian IRGC, Hezbollah, Fatmid militia, Eastern tribal fighters, and the 5<sup>th</sup> Corps as examples of effective "scattered forces" that Russia made effective. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 88. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 89. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Syria Russian thunder,"] RG, March 23, 2016, rg dot ru/2016/03/23/aleksandr-dvornikov-dejstvi-ia-rf-v-korne-perelomili-situaciiu-v-sirii.html; Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: "We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/; Yuri Belousov, ["We Have the Winning Gene,"] Red Star, May 4, 2018 redstar dot ru/v-nas-vstroen-gen-pobeditelya/.
- 90. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.

- 91. Chris Kozak, "Assad Regime Gains in Aleppo Alter Balance of Power in Northern Syria," Institute for the Study of War, February 5, 2016, www. understandingwar.org/backgrounder/assad-regime-gains-aleppo-alter-balance-power-northern-syria; V. Kislev, ["Some Results of Battle Actions in Syria,"] Army Collection, July 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46850940.
- Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 93. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 94. Ibid
- 95. Sergei Pechurov, Alexander Sidorin, ["Lessons from Coalition Wars in Interpreting Western Military Theory,"] Military Thought, April 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50728611.
- 96. Ibid
- 97. Ibid
- 98. Ibid
- 99. Ibid
- 100. George Barros, "Russia in Review: Putin's "Peacekeepers" Will Support Russian Wars," Institute for the Study of War, November 16, 2020, www. understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russia-review-putins-"peacekeepers"-will-support-russian-wars; Nataliya Bugayova, "Putin's Offset: The Kremlin's Geopolitical Adaptations Since 2014," Institute for the Study of War, September 2020, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Putin%27s%20Offset%20The%20Kremlin%27s%20 Geopolitical%20Adaptations%20Since%202014.pdf, p. 38-41.
- 101. Sergei Pechurov, Alexander Sidorin, ["Lessons from Coalition Wars in Interpreting Western Military Theory,"] Military Thought, April 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50728611; Valery Gerasimov, ["On the Experience of Syria,"] VPK, March 7, 2016, vpk-news dot ru/articles/29579; Alexander Bartosh, ["Friction and Turbulence in Hybrid War,"] Military Thought, January 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53754093; Oleg Vladykin, ["Military Science Looks to the Future,"] Red Star, March 26, 2018, redstar dot ru/voennaya-nau-ka-smotrit-v-budushhee/?attempt=2; P. Dulnev, V. Litvinenko, ["With Accumulated Experience Into the Future,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45952771.
- 102. Sergei Pechurov, Alexander Sidorin, ["Lessons from Coalition Wars in Interpreting Western Military Theory,"] Military Thought, April 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50728611.
- 103. Ibid
- 104. Ibid
- 105. Ibid
- 106. Ibid
- 107. For a discussion of the commonalities and differences in the objectives of members of the pro-regime coalition in Syria, see: Jennifer Cafarella with Jason Zhou, "Russia's Dead-End Diplomacy in Syria," Institute for the Study of War, November 2019, www.understandingwar.org/report/russias-dead-end-diplomacy-syria.
- 108. Gennady Zhidko, ["Task Massive, Mood Combat,"] Red Star, March II, 2019, redstar dot ru/ zadachi-masshtabnye-nastroj-boevoj/?attempt=I.
- 109. Victor Syryk, ["Commander of the CMD Alexander Lapin: 'The Experience of Real Military Operations is the Best in Training a Military Man,'"] Zyezda Weekly, May 31, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/20185301120-eV6E6.html; Alexander Lapin, ["The Russian military shared their combat experience with colleagues from Uzbekistan,"] Sputnik, March 12, 2019, uz.sputniknews dot ru/society/20190312/11002526/Rossiyskie-voennye-podelilis-boevymopytom-s-kollegami-iz-Uzbekistana.html.
- IIO. Vladimir Mikhin, ["Without Being Broken in Syria, Careers are Not Made,"] Nezavisimaya Gazeta, November II, 2018, www.ng dot ru/politics/2018-II-II/2\_7349\_career.html.
- III. Alexander Dvornikov, ["We Have Proven our Combat Ability,"] Red Star, October 12, 2020, redstar dot ru/my-dokazali-svoyu-boesposobnost/; Falichev Oleg, ["Not by Numbers, but by Skill,"] VPK, October 27, 2020, vpk-news dot ru/articles/59275.

- 112. Yuri Donskov, Andrei Moraresku, and Valeri Panasyuk, ["On the Issue of the Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces) and Weapons,"] Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729505.
- 113. Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview. com/browse/doc/49397865.
- II4. Sergei Pasichnik, ["The Issue of the Complex of Enemy Command and Control Structures,"] Military Thought, June 2017, dlib.eastview.com/ browse/doc/50728101.
- III. Yuri Donskov, Andrei Moraresku, and Valeri Panasyuk, ["On the Issue of the Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces) and Weapons," Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729505.
- 116. Yevgeny Popkov, ["Features of Tactical Intelligence in a Hybrid War,"], Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729508.
- 117. Ibid
- 118. Yuri Donskov, Andrei Moraresku, and Valeri Panasyuk, ["On the Issue of the Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces) and Weapons,"] Military Thought, August 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729505; Andrei Klyushin, Dmitri Kholuenko, and Viktor Anokhin, ["On the Provisions of the Theory of Disorganization of Command and Control of Troops (Forces),"] Military Thought, September 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/49397865.
- 119. Valeri Kiselyov, Alexei Kostenko, ["The Fight for Mosul in Iraq as a Mirror of American Tactics to Seize Cities,"] Military Thought, February 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53753999; Sergei Gritsenko, Leonid Ryazantsev, ["The Disruption of the Control of Illegal Armed Groups in the Counter-terrorist Operation,"] Military Thought, May 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/49970861.
- 120. Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html
- 121. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971; P. Dulnev, V. Litvinenko, ["With Accumulated Experience Into the Future,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45952771; Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359.
- 122. Alexander Rudenko, Oleg Milenin, and Alexei Bykadorov, ["On the Question of Domination in Aerospace,"] Military Thought, March 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729316.
- 123. "Doctrine Advisory: Control of the Air," Air University, July 31, 2017, www.doctrine.af.mil/Portals/61/documents/doctrine\_updates/du\_17\_01.pdf?ver=2017-09-17-113839-373.
- 124. Russia has rarely had more than a couple of dozen combat aircraft at its airfields in Syria at any given time. Most of these are usually ground-attack planes (principally Su-25 Frogfoots, which are roughly similar to the US Air Force A-10), and they have limited ability to conduct air-to-air combat against US fighter bombers. The rest are generally variants of the Su-30 fighter bomber, sometimes with a few more-advanced airframes optimized for air-to-air combat, including, occasionally, the Su-57 stealth fighter bomber. A single US carrier strike group has around 48 strike fighters, all with air-to-air and air-to-ground capabilities. The single carrier strike group—almost invariably in the Mediterranean or in or near the Persian Gulf-thus outguns the Russian aircraft in Syria by a significant margin, and the US Air Force and Navy could rapidly begin to flow crushing numbers of reinforcements to the theater. The US thus has absolute escalation dominance in an air-to-air fight over the skies of Syria, unless one imagines that Russian aircraft and pilots are an order-of-magnitude more lethal than their American counterparts-a notion there is no evidence for, and considerable evidence against. US Air Force, "Air Superiority 2030 Flight Plan," May 2016, www.af.mil/Portals/I/documents/airpower/Air%20Superiority%202030%20Flight%20Plan. pdf; Alex Lokie, "Here's How an Air War Between Russia and the US in Syria Would Go Down," Business Insider, June 23, 2017, www.businessinsider.com/us-russia-air-war-syria-2017-6/; Frederick W. Kagan,

- Nataliya Bugayova, and Jennifer Cafarella, "Confronting the Russian Challenge," *Institute for the Study of War*, June 2019, www.understandingwar.org/report/confronting-russian-challenge.
- 125. Maria Snegovaya, "Putin's Information Warfare in Ukraine: Soviet
  Origins of Russia's Hybrid Warfare," Institute for the Study of War,
  September 2015, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/
  Russian%20Report%201%20Putin's%20Information%20Warfare%20
  in%20Ukraine-%20Soviet%20Origins%20of%20Russias%20
  Hybrid%20Warfare.pdf.
- 126. Oleg Tanenya, Vladimir Uryupin, ["On the Use of Airborne Assault Forces,"] Military Thought, June 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50728099.
- 127. Victor Syryk, ["Colonel General Alexander Lapin: 'The Efforts of the Military Command and Control Bodies are Aimed at Strengthening the Combat Power of the District,'"] Zvezda Weekly, April 3, 2019, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2019326100-QT6i3.html.
- 128. Sergei Shoigu, ["Determination on the Front Line Fight Against World Evil,"] Red Star, September 30, 2020, redstar.ru/sergej-shojgu-ministr-oborony-rossijskoj-federatsii-reshimost-na-peredovoj-borby-s-mirovym-zlom/.
- 129. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971; Alexander Bartosh, ["Strategy and Counter Strategy in Hybrid Warfare,"] Military Thought, October 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53754116; Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.
- 130. A. Grebanov, I. Morev, ["'Rooks' Root 'Nest' of Terrorists,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45952772; Jennifer Cafarella, John Dunford, Michael Land, and Blane Wallace, "Turkey Commits to Idlib," Institute for the Study of War, March 18, 2020, www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/turkey-commits-idlib.
- 131. Turkish forces have only responded to Russian aircraft when Russian pilots violate Turkish airspace. Responses to Turkish aircraft are thus part of an escalation Russian forces began, not an inherent cost of Russian ground attack missions in Syria. "Sorting Out What Russia and Turkey Say Happened in the Sky," The New York Times, November 24, 2015, www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/11/24/world/middleeast/russia-turkey-jet-shoot-down-maps.html.
- 132. Oleg Vladykin, ["Military Science Looks to the Future,"] Red Star, March 26, 2018, redstar dot ru/voennaya-nauka-smotrit-v-budu-shhee/?attempt=2; Valery Kiselev, ["What Wars the Russian Armed Forces will be in,"] Military Thought, March 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729309.
- 133. A. Zelenov, V. Litvinenko, ["New Weapons for Airborne Forces,"] Army Collection, December 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/52642884.
- 134. Sergei Pasichnik, ["The Issue of the Complex of Enemy Command and Control Structures,"] Military Thought, June 2017, dlib.eastview.com/ browse/doc/50728101; Oleg Tanenya, Vladimir Uryupin, ["On the Use of Airborne Assault Forces,"] Military Thought, June 2017, dlib.eastview. com/browse/doc/50728099.
- Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359.
- 136. Valery Gerasimov, ["On the Implementation of the Decrees of the President of the Russian Federation of May 7, 2012 N603, 604 and the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation,"] Military Thought, December 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729913.
- 137. Oleg Tanenya, Vladimir Uryupin, ["Some Questions of Application of Air Landings in Modern Conditions,"] Military Thought, July 2016, dlib. eastview.com/browse/doc/50001442.
- 138. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 139. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Syria Russian thunder,"] RG, March 23, 2016, rg dot ru/2016/03/23/aleksandr-dvornikov-dejstviia-rf-v-korne-perelomili-situaciiu-v-sirii.html.
- 140. ["Terrorism Should Not Spread on Earth,"] Army Collection, November 2015, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45942292; V. Kiselev, G. Pimensky, and V. Popov, ["Trends and Opportunities,"] Army Collection,

- February 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46094794; V. Kislev, ["Some Results of Battle Actions in Syria,"] *Army Collection*, July 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46850940.
- 141. Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359.
- 142. Anton Lavrov, "The Russian Air Campaign in Syria: A Preliminary Analysis," Centre for Analysis of Strategies and Technologies, June 2018, www. cna.org/CNA\_files/PDF/COP-2018-U-017903-Final.pdf; Dr. James Kearney, "Russia's Airstrike Rules of Engagement Reviewed," Action on Armed Violence, March 14, 2019, aoav.org.uk/2019/an-assessment-of-russias-roe/; David Axe, "Russia is Using Old, Dumb Bombs, Making Syria Air War Even More Brutal," Daily Beast, April 13, 2017, www.thedailybeast.com/russia-is-using-old-dumb-bombs-making-syria-air-war-even-more-brutal.
- 143. Alexei Abaturov, ["'Syrian Rampart' and 'Free Hunting:' What Combat Experience we Got in Syria,"] Zpezda Weekly, October 2, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018101936-v1GUw.html; A. Grebanov, I. Morev, ["'Rooks' Root 'Nest' of Terrorists,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45952772; Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html
- 144. Valery Gerasimov, ["On the Implementation of the Decrees of the President of the Russian Federation of May 7, 2012 N603, 604 and the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation,"] Military Thought, December 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729913.
- 145. Sergei Gritsenko, Leonid Ryazantsev, ["The Disruption of the Control of Illegal Armed Groups in the Counter-terrorist Operation,"] Military Thought, May 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/49970861; V. Kislev, ["Some Results of Battle Actions in Syria,"] Army Collection, July 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46850940.
- 146. Alexander Vdovin, ["An Adaptive Approach to the Use of Forces and Means to Combat Terrorists from the Experience of Armed Conflicts Outside of Russia,"] Military Thought, May 2018, dlib.eastview.com/ browse/doc/53754059.
- 147. Alexander Vdovin, ["An Adaptive Approach to the Use of Forces and Means to Combat Terrorists from the Experience of Armed Conflicts Outside of Russia,"] Military Thought, May 2018, dlib.eastview.com/ browse/doc/53754059.
- 148. Valeri Kiselyov, Alexei Kostenko, ["The Fight for Mosul in Iraq as a Mirror of American Tactics to Seize Cities,"] Military Thought, February 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53753999.
- 149. Sergei Shoigu, ["Determination on the Front Line Fight Against World Evil,"] Red Star, September 30, 2020, redstar.ru/sergej-shojgu-min-istr-oborony-rossijskoj-federatsii-reshimost-na-peredovoj-borby-s-mirovym-zlom/.
- 150. Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359.
- 151. Valery Gerasimov, ["On the Implementation of the Decrees of the President of the Russian Federation of May 7, 2012 N603, 604 and the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation,"] Military Thought, December 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729913; V. Kiselev, G. Pimensky, and V. Popov, ["Trends and Opportunities,"] Army Collection, February 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46094794.
- 152. V. Kislev, ["Some Results of Battle Actions in Syria,"] Army Collection, July 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46850940.
- 153. ["Beyond the Realm of Possibility,"] Red Star, August 17, 2018, redstar dot ru/za-predelami-vozmozhnogo/.
- 154. Examples of commonly discussed lessons on combating IAFs—and the granular intellectual focus of Russian thinking on this problem set—include: IAFs will commonly seize high ground; IAFs will concentrate their forces in large population centers; IAFs commonly utilize ambushes; IAFs use suicide attacks to create breakthroughs (Russian writers particularly focus on the danger of SVBIEDs); IAFs frequently use UAVs; IAFs often use tunnels. Alexander Vdovin, ["An Adaptive Approach to the Use of Forces and Means to Combat Terrorists from the Experience of Armed Conflicts Outside of Russia,"] Military Thought, May 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53754059.

- 155. V. Kislev, ["Some Results of Battle Actions in Syria,"] Army Collection, July 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46850940.
- 156. Alexander Vdovin, ["An Adaptive Approach to the Use of Forces and Means to Combat Terrorists from the Experience of Armed Conflicts Outside of Russia,"] Military Thought, May 2018, dlib.eastview.com/ browse/doc/53754059.
- 157. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/4,3971.
- 158. Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/ vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.
- 159. Jennifer Cafarella and Jason Zhou, "Russia's Dead End Diplomacy in Syria," Institute for the Study of War, November 2019, www.understandingwar.org/report/russias-dead-end-diplomacy-syria; Michael Land and Blane Wallace, "Opposition Insurgents Begin Seizing Terrain in Southern Syria," Institute for the Study of War, March 2, 2020, www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/opposition-insurgents-begin-seizing-terrain-southern-syria.
- 160. Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html; Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359.
- 161. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Syria Russian thunder,"] RG, March 23, 2016, rg dot ru/2016/03/23/aleksandr-dvornikov-dejstviia-rf-v-korne-perelomili-situaciiu-v-sirii.html; Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 162. Sergei Shoigu, ["Staging Areas and Borders,"] VPK, January 9, 2017, vpk-news dot ru/articles/34622.
- 163. Gennady Zhidko, ["Task Massive, Mood Combat,"] Red Star, March II, 2019, redstar dot ru/ zadachi-masshtabnye-nastroj-boevoj/?attempt=1.
- 164. Alexander Lapin, ["Afghanistan Again?"] VPK, May 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42857.
- 165. Nataliya Bugayova and Mason Clark, "Russia in Review: Military Exercises as Geopolitical Tools," Institute for the Study of War, September 4, 2019, iswresearch.blogspot.com/2019/09/russia-in-review-military-exercises-as.html.; ["Gerasimov Told What Modern Equipment is Used in the Maneuvers 'Vostok-2018,"] TASS, September 6, 2018, tass dot ru/armiya-i-opk/5530438; Gennady Zhidko, ["Task Massive, Mood Combat,"] Red Star, March II, 2019, redstar dot ru/zadachi-masshtabnye-nastroj-boevoj/?attempt=1.
- 166. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 167. Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria.ru/20160930/1478181962.html.
- 168. Colonel James D. Blundell, USA Ret., Operations Desert Shield and Desert Storm: The Logistics Perspective, Association of the United States Army, September 1991, www.ausa.org/sites/default/files/SR-1991-Operations-Desert-Shield-and-Desert-Storm-The-Logistics-Perspective.pdf.
- 169. The Western analytical discussion does in part address the limited nature of much of Russian equipment testing, particularly regarding the widespread Russian use of unguided munitions. The Western media discourse often neglects discussing the nature of Russian systems that received testing, as well as the impacts of the Russian military exaggerating its own development, however. Anton Lavrov, "The Russian Air Campaign in Syria: A Preliminary Analysis," Centre for Analysis of Strategies and Technologies, June 2018, www.cna.org/CNA\_files/PDF/COP-2018-U-017903-Final.pdf; Dr. James Kearney, "Russia's Airstrike Rules of Engagement Reviewed," Action on Armed Violence, March 14, 2019, aoav.org.uk/2019/an-assessment-of-russias-roe/.
- 170. Victor Syryk, ["Commander of the CMD Alexander Lapin: 'The Experience of Real Military Operations is the Best in Training a Military Man,'"] Zyezda Weekly, May 31, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/20185301120-eV6E6.html; Alexander Lapin, ["Afghanistan Again?"] VPK, May 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42857;

- Alexei Abaturov, ["'Syrian Rampart' and 'Free Hunting:' What Combat Experience we Got in Syria,"] Zvezda Weekly, October 2, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018101936-v1GUw.html; A. Grebanov, I. Morev, ["'Rooks' Root 'Nest' of Terrorists,"] Army Collection, January 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/45952772; Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html.
- 171. Alexander Tikhonov, ["The Operation in Syria Showed the Strength of Russia,"] Red Star, January 31, 2018, archive.redstar dot ru/index.php/ component/k2/item/35940-operatsiya-v-sirii-pokazala-silu-rossii.
- 172. ["Shoigu Told What the Russian Army was Taught by the War in Syria,"] RG, August II, 2018, rg dot ru/2018/08/12/shojgu-rasskazal-chemu-rossijskuiu-armiiu-nauchila-vojna-v-sirii.html.
- 173. Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html; A. Bezhko, I. Morev, ["Military Chronicles of the Su-35 Fighter,"] Army Collection, April 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46471744.
- 174. A. Bezhko, I. Morev, ["Military Chronicles of the Su-35 Fighter,"] Army Collection, April 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/46471744.
- 175. The Russian aircraft carrier Admiral Kuznetsov faced significant difficulties operating its naval air wing, however. Damien Sharkov, "Russia's Massive 'Ship of Shame' Heads for Repairs After Pumping Black Smoke on the Way to Syria," Newsweek, December 5, 2017, www. newsweek.com/russias-massive-ship-shame-heads-repair-after-smoking-way-syria-735540; A. Yakovlev, ["Flagship Receives Battle Miles,"] Sea Collection, October 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50003946.
- 176. Mikhail Sevastyanov, ["VKS Operation in Syria: Russian Gained a Strategy and Experience of Distance War,"] RIA, September 30, 2019, ria dot ru/20160930/1478181962.html
- 177. Ryan Browne and Jamie Crawford, "Russia's Most Advanced Fighter Arrives in Syria," CNN, February 23, 2018, www.cnn. com/2018/02/23/politics/russia-su-57-advanced-fighter-jet-syria/index.html.
- 178. ["The Latest Su-57 Fighters Passed the Second Phase of Tests in Syria,"] RIA Novosti, December 18, 2019, ria dot ru/20191218/1562509850.html.
- 179. Alexander Lapin states Russian commonly uses the "Outpost" and "Orlan-10" drones in Syria. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/; Alexander Tikhonov, ["The Operation in Syria Showed the Strength of Russia,"] Red Star, January 31, 2018, archive.redstar dot ru/index.php/component/k2/item/35940-operatsiya-v-sirii-pokazala-silu-rossii; Alexander Lapin, ["Afghanistan Again?"] VPK, May 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42857.
- 180. Oleg Vladykin, ["Military Science Looks to the Future,"] Red Star, March 26, 2018, redstar dot ru/voennaya-nau-ka-smotrit-v-budushhee/?attempt=2; Alexander Zhuravlev, ["Learning Syria,"] Red Star, May 27, 2019, redstar dot ru/s-uchyotom-sirijskogo-opyta-2/?attempt=1#content.
- 181. Oleg Vladykin, ["Military Science Looks to the Future,"] Red Star, March 26, 2018, redstar dot ru/ voennaya-nauka-smotrit-v-budushhee/?attempt=2.
- 182. "Russia's Hmeymim Airbase in Syria Strikes Over 100 Terrorists'
  Drones Over the Past Two Years," TASS, September 27, 2019, tass dot com/defense/1080250; Dmitry Kozlov and Sergei Grits, "Russia Says Drone Attacks on its Syria Base Have Increased," Associated Press, August 16, 2018, apnews.com/2b07cc798d614d84a32ff83f6abe2e7e; "Russia Repels 3rd Drone Attack on Syrian Base," The Moscow Times, August 12, 2019, www.themoscowtimes.com/2019/08/12/russia-repels-3rd-drone-attack-on-syrian-base-a66807; "Syria War: Russia Thwarts Drone Attacks on Hmeimim Airbase," BBC, January 7, 2018, www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-42595184.
- 183. Alexander Tikhonov, ["The Operation in Syria Showed the Strength of Russia,"] Red Star, January 31, 2018, archive.redstar dot ru/index. php/component/k2/item/35940-operatsiya-v-sirii-pokazala-si-lu-rossii; Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28,

- 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971; Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] *Red Star*, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1.
- 184. Valery Gerasimov, ["Vectors of Military Strategy Development,"] Red Star, March 4, 2019, redstar dot ru/vektory-razvitiya-voennoj-strategii/?attempt=1; Gennady Zhidko, ["Task – Massive, Mood – Combat,"] Red Star, March II, 2019, redstar dot ru/ zadachi-masshtabnye-nastroj-boevoj/?attempt=1.
- 185. Shaan Shaikh and Wes Rumbaugh, "The Air and Missile War in Nagorno-Karabakh: Lessons for the Future of Strike and Defense," Center for Strategic & International Studies, December 8, 2020, www.csis. org/analysis/air-and-missile-war-nagorno-karabakh-lessons-future-strike-and-defense; Ridvan Bari Urcosta, "The Revolution in Drone Warfare: The Lessons from the Idlib De-Escalation Zone," Air University, August 31, 2020, www.airuniversity.af.edu/JEMEAA/Display/Article/2329510/the-revolution-in-drone-warfare-the-lessons-from-the-idlib-de-escalation-zone/.
- **186.** Veniamen Repin, ["Development of the Theory of Application of Air Defense Troops of the Land Forces,"] *Military Thought*, November 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53753958.
- 187. Ibid
- 188. V. Kiselev, ["War for Cities in the Fight against Terrorists,"] Army Collection, December 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/47986282.
- 189. Alexander Zhuravlev, ["Learning Syria,"] Red Star, May 27, 2019, red-star dot ru/s-uchyotom-sirijskogo-opyta-2/?attempt=1#content.
- 190. Ibid; Marina Shcherbakova, ["The Glorious 'Winged Infantry' Celebrates its 90th Anniversary,"] Red Star, July 31, 2020, redstar dot ru/istoriej-gordimsya-v-budushhee-smotrim-uverenno-3/.
- 191. V. Kiselev, ["War for Cities in the Fight against Terrorists,"] Army Collection, December 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/47986282; Valeri Kiselyov, Alexei Kostenko, ["The Fight for Mosul in Iraq as a Mirror of American Tactics to Seize Cities,"] Military Thought, February 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53753999.
- 192. V. Podgorodetsky, V. Litvinenko, and P. Sergeev, ["Storm Group,"] Army Collection, November 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/ doc/52198928; V. Kiselev, ["War for Cities in the Fight against Terrorists,"] Army Collection, December 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/ doc/47986282.
- 193. V. Kiselev, ["War for Cities in the Fight against Terrorists,"] Army Collection, December 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/47986282; Valeri Kiselyov, Alexei Kostenko, ["The Fight for Mosul in Iraq as a Mirror of American Tactics to Seize Cities,"] Military Thought, February 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53753999.
- 194. Valeri Kiselyov, Alexei Kostenko, ["The Fight for Mosul in Iraq as a Mirror of American Tactics to Seize Cities,"] Military Thought, February 2018, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/53753999.
- 195. There is no public Russian analogue to US Joint Chief's JP 3-06 manual, which presents a cohesive framework for modern urban combat, for example. "Joint Publication 3-06: Joint Urban Operations," Joint Chiefs of Staff, November 20, 2013, www.jcs.mil/Portals/36/Documents/Doctrine/pubs/jp3\_06.pdf.
- 196. Valery Gerasimov, ["On the Implementation of the Decrees of the President of the Russian Federation of May 7, 2012 N603, 604 and the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation,"] Military Thought, December 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729913.
- 197. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 198. For example, Russian MoD sources state Alexander Chayko served as an acting MD commander prior to his current role as commander of the Russian deployment to Syria, and he was Chief of Staff of the EMD while EMD commander Sergei Surovikin deployed to Syria – see the accompanying author chart.
- 199. Valery Gerasimov, ["On the Implementation of the Decrees of the President of the Russian Federation of May 7, 2012 N603, 604 and the Development of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation,"] Military Thought, December 2017, dlib.eastview.com/browse/doc/50729913.

- 200. Alexei Abaturov, ["'Syrian Rampart' and 'Free Hunting:' What Combat Experience we Got in Syria,"] Zvezda Weekly, October 2, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018101936-v1GUw.html.
- 201. The International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance* 2019 (Abingdon-on-Thames: Routledge, 2019), 183-217.
- 202. Marina Scherbakova, ["The Russian Army is Building Up its Power,"] Red Star, March 27, 2020, redstar.ru/armiya-rossii-narashhivaet-moshh-2/.
- 203. Alexander Tikhonov, ["The Army The Pride of Russia,"] Red Star, February 27, 2017, archive.redstar dot ru/index.php/2011-07-25-15-56-33/item/32381-armiya-gordost-rossii; ["Shoigu Told What the Russian Army was Taught by the War in Syria,"] RG, August II, 2018, rg dot ru/2018/08/12/shojgu-rasskazal-chemu-rossij-skuiu-armiiu-nauchila-vojna-v-sirii.html; Alexei Abaturov, ["Syrian Rampart' and 'Free Hunting:' What Combat Experience we Got in Syria,"] Zvezda Weekly, October 2, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018101936-v1GUw.html.
- 204. Sergei Shoigu, ["Determination on the Front Line Fight Against World Evil,"] Red Star, September 30, 2020, redstar.ru/sergej-shojgu-ministr-oborony-rossijskoj-federatsii-reshimost-na-peredovoj-borby-smirovym-zlom/.
- 205. Anton Lavrov, "The Russian Air Campaign in Syria: A Preliminary Analysis," Centre for Analysis of Strategies and Technologies, June 2018, www.cna.org/CNA\_files/PDF/COP-2018-U-017903-Final.pdf.
- 206. ["A Monument to the Hero of Russia Khabibullin, who Died Near Palmyra, was Unveiled in Syria," *TASS*, September 30, 2020, tass dot ru/obschestvo/9589773.
- 207. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 208. ["Beyond the Realm of Possibility,"] Red Star, August 17, 2018, redstar dot ru/za-predelami-vozmozhnogo/.
- 209. V. Kiselev, G. Pimensky, and V. Popov, ["Trends and Opportunities,"]

  Army Collection, February 2016, dlib.eastview.com/browse/
  doc/46094794.
- 210. Viktor Baranets, ["Chief of Staff of the Russian Military, General Gerasimov: 'We Broke the Strength of Terrorism,'"] KP, December 12, 2017, www.kp dot ru/daily/26775/3808693/.
- 211. Alexander Tikhonov, ["The Army The Pride of Russia,"]

  Red Star, February 27, 2017, archive.redstar dot ru/index.

  php/2011-07-25-15-56-33/item/32381-armiya-gordost-rossii.
- 212. Vladimir Mikhin, ["Without Being Broken in Syria, Careers are Not Made,"] Nezavisimaya Gazeta, November II, 2018, www.ng dot ru/politics/2018-II-II/2\_7349\_career.html.
- 213. Alexander Zhuravlev, ["Learning Syria,"] Red Star, May 27, 2019, red-star dot ru/s-uchyotom-sirijskogo-opyta-2/?attempt=1#content.
- 214. Nataliya Bugayova and Mason Clark, "Russia in Review: Military Exercises as Geopolitical Tools," Institute for the Study of War, September 4, 2019, iswresearch.blogspot.com/2019/09/russia-in-review-military-exercises-as.html; Alexei Abaturov, ["Syrian Rampart' and 'Free Hunting: What Combat Experience we Got in Syria,"] Zvezda Weekly, October 2, 2018, zvezdaweekly dot ru/news/t/2018101936-vIGUw. html.
- 215. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 216. Alexander Lapin, ["Syrian Academy,"] VPK, April 24, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/42359.
- 217. Ibid
- 218. Alexander Dvornikov, ["Staffs for New Wars,"] VPK, July 28, 2018, vpk-news dot ru/articles/43971.
- 219. Yuri Belousov, ["We Have the Winning Gene,"] Red Star, May 4, 2018 redstar dot ru/v-nas-vstroen-gen-pobeditelya/.
- 220. ISW has previously published on the Russian strategy of imposing surrender agreements through alternating heavy bombardment campaigns and opening evacuation corridors, which Russian officers do not discuss. Genevieve Casagrande, Christopher Kozak, and Jennifer Cafarella, "Syria 90 Day Forecast: The Assad Regime and Allies in

- Northern Syria," Institute for the Study of War, February 24, 2016, www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Syria%2090%20 Day%20Forecast%2024%20FEB%202016%281%29.pdf; Christopher Kozak, "Russian Airstrikes in Syria: June 29 July 27, 2016," *Institute for the Study of War*, July 28, 2016, www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russian-airstrikes-syria-june-29-july-27-2016.
- 221. Yuri Belousov, ["We Have the Winning Gene,"] Red Star, May 4, 2018 redstar dot ru/v-nas-vstroen-gen-pobeditelya/.
- 222. Jennifer Cafarella and Jason Zhou, "Russia's Dead End Diplomacy in Syria," *Institute for the Study of War*, November 2019, www.understandingwar.org/report/russias-dead-end-diplomacy-syria.
- 223. Sergey Sukhankin, "Putin Approves Secret Russian Defense Plan for 2021–2025," Jamestown Foundation, December 1, 2020, jamestown.org/program/putin-approves-secret-russian-defense-plan-for-2021-2025/.

# Appedix A Endnotes

- 224. "Valery Gerasimov," Russian Ministry of Defense, eng.mil dot ru/en/management/deputy/more.htm?id=IIII3936@SD\_Employee.
- **225.** Ibid
- 226. Ibid
- 227. ["Kartapolov Andrey Valerievich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, structure.mil dot ru/management/info.htm?id=11960036@SD\_Employee.
- 228. Ibid
- 229. Ibid
- 230. "A Discreet Change of the Commander of the Russian Armed Forces in Syria," Inform Napalm, July II, 2017, informnapalm dot org/en/discreet-change-commander-russian-armed-forces-syria/; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=3.
- 231. ["Kartapolov Andrey Valerievich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/info.htm?id=11960036@ SD\_Employee.
- 232. ("Serdyukov Andrey Nikolaevich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, structure.mil dot ru/structure/forces/airborne/history/leaders/more. htm?id=12098743@SD\_Employee.
- 233. ["Serdyukov Andrey Nikolaevich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, structure. mil dot ru/management/types\_of\_troops/more.htm?id=12098743@ SD\_Employee; "Russian Airborne Troops get new commander," TASS, October 10, 2016, tass dot com/defense/905232.
- 234. ["VDV Commander Landed in Syria,"] Kommersant, April 12, 2019, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3940399; ["Return of the General: The Commander Changed in Syria,"] Gazeta, November 13, 2019, www. gazeta dot ru/army/2019/11/13/12810902.shtml.
- 235. ["Biography of Aleksandr Lapin, Commander of the Central Military District,"] TASS, November 27, 2017, tass dot ru/info/4763075.
- 236. ["Soldiers who received awards for an operation in Syria: Dossier,"] TASS, December 28, 2017, tass dot ru/info/4849711.
- 237. ["Lapin Alexander Pavlovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/details.htm?id=II559589@SD\_Employee; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=3.
- 238. ["The Commander of the Central Military District Left to Fight, Leaving Two Vacancies at the District Headquarters,"] Arguments and Facts, October 24, 2018, www.ural.aif dot ru/society/persona/komanduy-ushchiy\_cvo\_uehal\_voevat\_ostaviv\_v\_shtabe\_okruga\_dve\_vakansii; ["VDV Commander Landed in Syria,"] Kommersant, April 12, 2019, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3940399.
- 239. ["Dvornikov Alexander Vladimirovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, structure.mil dot ru/management/details.htm?id=12088926@SD\_Employee.
- 240. ["Dvornikov Alexander Vladimirovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, structure.mil dot ru/management/info.htm?id=12088926@SD\_Employee; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=3.

- 241. ["Dvornikov Alexander Vladimirovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, structure.mil dot ru/management/details.htm?id=12088926@ SD\_Employee.
- 242. Putin signed a decree secretly renaming the 20th Guards Combined Arms Army to the 1st Guards Tank Army on November 13, 2014. Russian media didn't learn / report about it until July 2015. Russian media reported that Major General Alexander Chayko, previous commander of the 20th Guards Combined Arms Army, would command the 1st Tank Army. Russian media also widely reported the goal was to complete the restructuring by December 2015. The Russian MOD reported on Feb 1, 2016, that Chayko was officially presented with the standard of the commander of the 1st Guards Tank Army "a few days earlier" at the College of the Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. ["New Commander of the 20th Army of the Western Military District Appointed,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, July 8, 2014, function.mil dot ru/news\_page/country/more. htm?id=II968356@egNews; ["The Military Will Form the 1st Guards Tank Army by the End of the Year," Lenta, July 29, 2015, lenta dot ru/news/2015/07/29/guard\_tank/; Roman Kretsul, ["Russia Closes the 'Black Hole' on the Border with Ukraine,"] Vzglad, June 1, 2015, vz dot ru/society/2015/6/1/748541.html; ["The First Tank Army of the Western Military District is Formed,"] Vzglad, July 30, 2015, vz.ru/ news/2015/7/30/758663.html; ["Russian Defense Ministry: The First Tank Army of the Western Military District is Formed,"] RT, July 30, 2015, russian.rt dot com/article/106262; ["Under Moscow Before December 2015 a Tank Army Will be Formed,"] RBK Ukraine, July 29, 2015, www.rbc dot ua/rus/news/moskvoy-dekabrya-g-budet-sformirovana-tankovaya-1438165573.html; ["Russia Secretly Created a Guards Tank Army,"] June 2, 2015, BBC, www.bbc dot com/russian/ russia/2015/06/150602\_russia\_tank\_army.
- 243. Vedemosti reported Chayko was Chief of Staff in Syria at the "beginning of the campaign." Chayko likely rotated to Syria during the restructuring of the 20th Army into the 1st Guards Army discussed above. Ivan Safronov, ["The Ministry of Defense Replaced the Commander of the Russian Group in Syria,"] Vedomosti, November 13, 2019, www.vedomosti dot ru/politics/articles/2019/11/13/816172-minoboroni-smenilo-komanduyuschego-rossiiskoi.
- 244. The Russian MOD reported on Feb I, 2016, that Chayko was officially presented with the standard of the commander of the 1st Guards Tank Army "a few days earlier" at the College of the Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation. ["The legendary Ist Guards Tank Army has been Revived in the Western Military District,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, February I, 2016, function.mil dot ru/news\_page/country/more.htm?id=12076048@egNews; ["A New Chief of Staff is Presented to the Leadership of the Eastern Military District,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, May 15, 2017, function.mil dot ru/news\_page/country/more.htm?id=12123180@egNews.
- 245. ["A New Chief of Staff is Presented to the Leadership of the Eastern Military District,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, May 15, 2017, function. mil dot ru/news\_page/country/more.htm?id=12123180@egNews; ["New Military Appointments Held in the Western Military District,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, May 5, 2017, function.mil dot ru/news\_page/country/more.htm?id=12121941@egNews; Alexandra Shopenko, ["The Headquarters of the Eastern Military District in Khabarovsk will replace Head Alexander Chayko with the 'Syrian' General Kuralenko,"] Komsomolskaya Pravda, February 14, 2019, www.hab.kp dot ru/daily/26942/3993621; ["Return of the General: The Commander Changed in Syria,"] Gazeta, November 13, 2019, www.gazeta dot ru/army/2019/11/13/12810902.shtml.
- 246. Roman Kretsul, Alexey Kozachenko, Alexey Ramm, Andrey Fedorov, and Konstantin Valentinov, ["Sandy Career Generals: Large-Scale Leadership Rotation Starts in the Army,"] Izvestia, February 14, 2019, iz dot ru/845320/roman-kretcul-aleksei-kozachenko-aleksei-ramm-andrei-fedorov/generaly-peschanoi-karery-v-armii-startuet-masshtabna-ia-rotatciia-rukovodstva
- 247. Komsomolskaya Pravda in February 2019 claimed that Chayko, then-head of the EMD, was rumored to become either General Staff Academy First Deputy Head or Deputy Head of the General Staff by February 23. Alexandra Shopenko, ["The Headquarters of the Eastern Military District in Khabarovsk will replace Head Alexander Chayko with the 'Syrian' General Kuralenko,"] Komsomolskaya Pravda, February

- 14. 2019, www.hab.kp dot ru/daily/26942/3993621; Vedomosti provides a start and end date for Chayko's tenure as General Staff Deputy Chief as February 2019 November 2019. Vedomosti also claims that Chayko began his role as the General Staff Deputy Chief after serving (for an unspecified time) as First Deputy Head of the General Staff Military Academy. Ivan Safronov, ["The Ministry of Defense Replaced the Commander of the Russian Group in Syria,"] Vedomosti, November 13, 2019, www.vedomosti dot ru/politics/articles/2019/11/13/816172-minoboroni-smenilo-komanduyuschego-rossiiskoi.
- 248. ["The commander of the Central Military District left to fight, leaving two vacancies at the district headquarters,"] Arguments and Facts, October 24, 2018, www.ural.aif dot ru/society/persona/komanduyushchiy\_cvo\_uehal\_voevat\_ostaviv\_v\_shtabe\_okruga\_dve\_vakansii.
- 249. ["Surovikin Sergey Vladimirovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/combatant\_arms/more.htm?id=11854308@SD\_Employee.
- 250. Ibid
- **251.** Ibid
- 252. "Ex-commander of Russian troops in Syria to head Russian Aerospace Forces," TASS, November 29, 2017, tass dot com/defense/977930; ["RIA Novosti Learned About Plans to Appoint a New Commander of Russian Forces in Syria,"] Dozhd, February 20, 2018, tvrain dot ru/news/komanduyushhiy-457973/; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=3.
- 253. ["Surovikin Sergey Vladimirovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/combatant\_arms/more.htm?id=11854308@SD\_Employee.
- 254. ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www. kommersant.ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=4.
- 255. ["Zhuravlev Alexander Alexandrovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/details. htm?id=12152558@SD\_Employee.
- 256. Ibid
- 257. ["Zhuravlev Alexander Alexandrovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/details.htm?id=12152558@SD\_Employee; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant.ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=2.
- 258. "A Discreet Change of the Commander of the Russian Armed Forces in Syria," *Inform Napalm*, July II, 2017, informnapalm dot org/en/discreet-change-commander-russian-armed-forces-syria.
- 259. ["Zhuravlev Alexander Alexandrovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/details. htm?id=12152558@SD\_Employee.
- 260. Ibid
- 261. "A Discreet Change of the Commander of the Russian Armed Forces in Syria," Inform Napalm, July II, 2017, informnapalm dot org/en/discreet-change-commander-russian-armed-forces-syria/; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=4.
- 262. ["Zhuravlev Alexander Alexandrovich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/details. htm?id=12152558@SD\_Employee; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=2.
- 263. ["Zhidko Gennady Valerievich,"] Warheroes.ru, March 26 2019, www. warheroes dot ru/hero/hero.asp?Hero\_id=26211.
- **264**. Ibid
- 265. ["Syrian Experience Transferred to the West and East,"] Kommersant, November 12, 2018, www.kommersant dot ru/doc/3797582; "Future NGSh on the Horizon?" Russian Defense Policy, November 16, 2018, russiandefpolicy dot blog/2018/11/16/future-ngsh-on-the-horizon.
- 266. ["The Commander of the Grouping of Russian Troops in Syria led the VKS,"] *Ria Novosti*, November 29, 2017, ria dot ru/defense\_safety/20171129/1509794230.html.

- 267. ["Zhidko Gennady Valerievich,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, March 26, 2019, structure.mil dot ru/management/details.htm?id=12204848@ SD\_Employee; ["They Fought For Syria,"] Kommersant, December II, 2017, www.kommersant.ru/doc/3486877?from=doc\_vrez#id=5.
- 268. ["Lieutenant General Evgeny Ustinov Appointed as Head of the Central Military District Staff,"] Russian Ministry of Defense, September 26, 2016, mil dot ru/mcis/news/more.htm?id=12097081@egNews.
- 269. ["Syrian Palmyra 'Took' the Ural General: The Results of the Trip,"] Argumenty i Fakty Ural, April 3, 2017, ural.aif( dot )ru/society/siriyskuyu\_palmiru\_vzyal\_uralskiy\_general\_itogi\_komandirovki.
- 270. ["Source: Evgeny Ustinov Was Appointed Head of the Russian VDV Staff,"] TASS, May 13, 2019, tass dot ru/armiya-i-opk/6423223.
- 271. Evgeny Ustinov likely deployed to Syria as Chief of Staff of the Russian deployment in March 2020, but this has not been confirmed by Russian sources. Alexander Chayko likely temporarily rotated out of Syria in February or March 2020. Ustinov's official MoD biography was deleted as of May 2020, indicating a deployment to a sensitive assignment. Ustinov accompanied Russian Defense Minister Shoigu on a visit to Damascus on March 23, 2020. The current commander of Russia's deployment to Syria has accompanied Shoigu on all visits to Damascus. Ustinov additionally met with local leaders of the National Defense Forces, a pro-Assad militia, on April 19 and May 2, 2020, after which Syrian sources described him as the commander of Russian forces in Syria. Chayko returned to Syria by August 2020, however, and resumed his role as commander. Ustinov likely served as temporary commander while Chayko returned to Russia, following the Russian military's established model of Chiefs of Staff replacing absent commanders. ["Ustinov Evgeny Alekseevich,"], Russian Ministry of Defense, accessed May 5, 2020, structure.mil(dot)ru/management/ info.htm?id=III22255@SD\_Employee; Qalaat al Mudiq, Twitter, May 2, 2020, twitter.com/QalaatAlMudiq2/status/1256643048542539778; Qalaat al Mudiq, Twitter, May 2, 2020, twitter.com/QalaatAlMudiq2/ status/1256643294496460800; Qalaat al Mudiq, Twitter, May 2, 2020, twitter.com/QalaatAlMudiq2/status/1256894239201468421.

